IVF-related research

Pre-implantation genetic diagnosis

Research concerned with improving IVF

Research using human embryos

Evaluation

Vice-voorzitter



To the Minister of Health, Welfare and Sport PO Box 5406 2280HK Rijswijk

Subject: presentation of advisory reportYour reference:ZZT/TOPAZ/941055Our reference: 1221/94/HA/WD/478-Z4Enclosure(s): 1Date: 19 March 1998

On 24 February 1994, the State Secretary for Welfare, Health and Cultural Affairs requested scientific information about artificial reproduction techniques (letter number ZZT/TOPAZ/941055). To that end, my predecessor appointed the IVF Planning Decree Review Committee. The Committee answered the request for advice by producing three advisory reports. Having heard the Standing Committee on Medicine and the Standing Committee on Medical Ethics and Health Law, I herewith enclose 'IVF- related research', the Committee's third and final report.

This advisory report is concerned with pre-implantation genetic diagnosis (PGD) and with new techniques, which may lead to improvements in IVF. The techniques discussed are all still at the research stage. An important socio-ethical and legal question that relates to this research concerns the permissibility of the use of human embryos for research purposes. The Committee's analysis provides essential building blocks for decision-making about this.

Referring to its previous advisory reports on ICSI and standard IVF, the Committee indicates that the introduction of the techniques discussed has not always been in accordance with the reference model used for many years within the scope of MTA. A phased research path is essential here. I subscribe to the Committee's view that where medical assistance in reproduction and the improvement of that assistance is considered as socially important, the judicious development of knowledge and techniques in that field ought to be facilitated. This is the joint responsibility of government, professional organizations, and financiers.

(signed) professor JA Knottnerus

P.O BOX 1236 NL-2280 CE Rijswijk Telephone +31 (70) 340 75 20 Telefax +31 (70) 340 75 23

Visiting Address Bogaard Centre Sir Winston Churchilllaan 366-368 NL-2285 SJ Rijswijk

IVF-related research

Pre-implantation genetic diagnosis

Research concerned with improving IVF

Research using human embryos

Evaluation

Health Council of the Netherlands: Committee on In vitro fertilization

No. 1998/08E, Rijswijk, 19 March 1998

Preferred citation: Health Council of the Netherlands: Committee on *In vitro* fertilization. IVF-related research. Rijswijk, 1998; publication no.1998/08E.

all rights reserved

ISBN: 90-5549-225-6

Contents

Executive summary 9

- 1 Introduction 15
- 1.1 The request for an advisory report 15
- 1.2 The Committee 15
- 1.3 Structure of this advisory report *16*
- 2 Pre-implantation genetic diagnosis 17
- 2.1 Introduction 17
- 2.2 Three forms of PGD 18
- 2.3 Fields of application *19*
- 2.4 Situation in the Netherlands 21
- 2.5 Effectiveness 21
- 2.6 Possible harmful consequences 24
- 2.7 Possible future target groups 25
- 2.8 Acceptability of invasive procedures in the various forms of biopsy 28
- 2.9 The selection of embryos 29
- 2.10 Legislation and regulations *31*
- 3 Research concerned with improving IVF 35
- 3.1 Improving the likelihood of IVF's success 35
- 3.2 Alleviation of the distress and risks endured by the woman 40

Contents

- 3.3 Oocyte cryopreservation 44
- 3.4 New possibilities, new questions 46
- 3.5 Importance of preclinical research 47
- 4 Research using human embryos 49
- 4.1 Introduction 49
- 4.2 Ethical aspects 50
- 4.3 Legal aspects 54
- 4.4 The Committee's standpoint 57
- 4.5 Conclusion 63

Evaluation 65 Introduction 65 Reference model 66 The regulatory frameworks 67 Introduction of artificial reproduction techniques in the Netherlands 68 The set of statutory instruments 70 Conclusions and recommendations 70

Literature 73

Annexes 87

- A The request for an advisory report 89
- B The Committee 93
- C Medical terminology used in this advisory report 95

Executive summary

With this report (the last in a series of three) the IVF Committee of the Health Council concludes its response to the request for an advisory report submitted in 1994. The report indicates the current level of knowledge with regard to pre-implantation genetic diagnosis (PGD) and describes current developments in the field of research concerned with improving IVF. A separate chapter is devoted to the issue of whether it is permissible to use human embryos for research aimed at further developing PGD or improving IVF. It also explores the conditions to be imposed on such research. Finally, the Committee reviews its previous reports, in terms of the extent to which the introduction of artificial reproduction technology in the Netherlands has been judiciously implemented.

Pre-implantation genetic diagnosis

Pre-implantation genetic diagnosis (abbreviated to PGD) is a method which combines genetic diagnosis and artificial reproduction techniques. In PGD, diagnosis to detect monogenic or chromosome abnormalities is carried out on the oocyte or on the embryo, *in vitro*. There are three variants: polar body biopsy (diagnosis using the oocyte), blastomere biopsy (diagnosis using the embryo, during cleavage) and trophoblast biopsy (diagnosis using the embryo at the blastocyst stage). PGD is carried out in conjunction with an IVF treatment or ICSI treatment. Depending on the result of the test, a decision can be taken to refrain from fertilization of the oocyte or from

transfer of the embryo to the womb. This technology allows the woman in question to avoid the risk of bearing a child with a given abnormality.

The polar body and blastomere biopsy forms of PGD have already been in use for about 10 years, in the context of clinical research. In the Netherlands, the University Hospital of Maastricht has been involved in this research for several years. To date, more than 100 children are born following PGD, two of them in the Netherlands.

The aim in developing PGD was to create an alternative to existing methods of prenatal diagnosis (chorionic villus sampling and amniocentesis). The scope of this technique was, initially, restricted to fertile couples with an *individually elevated* chance of a monogenic (possibly sex-linked) or chromosomal abnormality in their offspring. Currently, throughout the world, more than half of the cases in which PGD is used involve subfertile couples undergoing an IVF treatment who, as a consequence of the woman's age, have an elevated chance of conceiving a child with a chromosomal abnormality. This involves the *routine* use of PGD, also referred to as pre-implantation genetic screening (PGS).

The various forms of PGD are still in the stage of scientific research. There is still much uncertainty about various aspects of the method, particularly the reliability of the diagnosis and its safety for the offspring involved. Further research is required in this area, along with studies to determine how PGD influences an embryo's chance of implantation and the chance of an ongoing pregnancy.

The committee gives special attention to the acceptability of various forms of biopsy. It has been suggested that blastomere biopsy is equivalent to the creation of embryos for research purposes. This depends on whether, at the stage the biopsy is taken, the embryo cells can individually develop into a complete new organism. Based on the scientific literature currently available, the committee concludes that this is most likely not so.

Another ethical dilemma is the selection of embryos after PGD. Unavoidably, the question of the acceptability of taking carrier status of recessive genetic diseases as a criterion for selection comes to the forefront.

Finally, the Committee addresses the applicable legislation and regulations such as the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act and the Special Medical Treatments Act.

Research aimed at improving IVF

Only 15 to 20% of all initiated IVF treatment cycles lead to an ongoing pregnancy. Any increase in this chance is of enormous significance to those couples suffering from involuntary childlessness who must resort to IVF. Fewer couples will be disappointed. Women will less often have to undergo hormone stimulation and follicle

puncture, thereby reducing their exposure to the risks and distress associated with these procedures. In this connection, the Committee addresses itself to research aimed at improving the various aspects of the laboratory phase of IVF, including culture conditions.

Alleviation of the distress and risks endured by the woman can also be expected of research aimed at improvement of protocols for hormone stimulation. It would be even better if hormone stimulation could be omitted entirely. Accordingly, the Committee emphasizes the importance of further research into the possibility of culturing immature oocytes outside the woman's body until they are mature enough to be fertilized. This procedure is called *in vitro* maturation of oocytes (IVM). Research in this area has been going on for quite some time. Although children have been born after IVM, there is no immediate prospect of its introduction into IVF practice. The results obtained to date have been disappointing. In addition, there is apprehension that IVM may involve certain health risks to the offspring. The Committee believes that no further clinical research should take place until these issues have been resolved.

Similar reasoning applies to research into the possibility of keeping oocytes in frozen storage for later use (cryopreservation of oocytes). This line of research has also met with very little success. Furthermore, the technique has been introduced into clinical use before its safety has been adequately investigated in animal experiments. However, the Committee does emphasize the potential significance of this research. Should it become possible to hold oocytes in frozen storage for later use, then it will no longer be necessary to fertilize all oocytes derived by hormone stimulation. This could, to a large extent, prevent the creation of surplus embryos. The Committee considers this to be a moral gain. In addition, cryopreservation of oocytes could be important for women who are at risk of becoming prematurely infertile as a result of treatment for cancer etc. They could have their oocytes frozen to ensure that they would have the option of bearing children at a later date *(fertility insurance)*.

New methods and techniques in the field of artificial reproduction are sometimes tested in humans without adequate preclinical research in animals (for possible harmful effects, including longer term effects and effects spanning several generations). Any possible safety hazards are thus shifted to the woman and to the child. The Committee considers this to be unacceptable. Finally, the Committee points out that preclinical research using human embryos can often contribute to a further reduction of the uncertainties left by animal experiments regarding the prudence of progressing to clinical application.

Research using human embryos

In a separate chapter, the Committee gives a comprehensive description of the discussion surrounding the ethical and legal acceptability of research using human embryos. It also sets out its own position. With reference to previous advice from the Health Council, the Committee states that while a given value should be assigned to the embryo *in vitro* (by virtue of which it deserves respect), this value is relative and can be overridden when other, more imperative interests are involved. Also, the Committee does not consider the creation of embryos specifically for research to be unacceptable *a priori*, although the use of surplus embryos is to be preferred on moral grounds. The Committee considers it acceptable for embryos to be created for research purposes only when such research cannot be carried out using surplus embryos (either because of the nature of the research or because no surplus embryos are available). The requisite oocytes should be obtained in a morally sound manner.

The Committee takes the view that both the further development of PGD and the improvement of IVF treatment are of such importance to human health that, in this context, it can be acceptable to perform research on human embryos. This does not automatically mean that a concrete research proposal would be acceptable. This depends on whether the research can be expected to produce information which is relevant to these objectives and which cannot be obtained by other means. In addition, it must also satisfy the other conditions applicable to research involving human embryos. This would be judged, on a case by case basis, by the Central Committee to be set up in accordance with the provisions of the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act.

In certain cases, dependent on the nature of any uncertainty remaining after the completion of animal experiments and on the severity of the possible consequences, the Committee would consider unacceptable researchers refraining from preclinical embryo research or not awaiting the results of such research and proceeding directly to the clinical application of a given method or technique. Here it makes no decisive difference whether the research in question uses surplus embryos or whether it requires the specific creation of human embryos. Under no circumstances whatsoever may women and children be turned into trial subjects for the sake of protecting embryos.

Evaluation

Finally, the Committee has considered whether artificial-reproduction technology has been introduced in the Netherlands along the lines of the principle of 'evidence-based medicine'. In this evaluation, the Committee refers to analyses and conclusions from

its previous reports on ICSI and IVF. It postulates a reference model for the introduction of special' medical technology. The Committee concludes that this introduction has not in each case proceeded entirely satisfactorily. Steps in the requisite research have been omitted. With regard to the future, the solution should involve setting priorities for research. This area is the common responsibility of government, health professionals and financiers.

Recommendations

Regarding PGD:

- For the time being, the use of PGD requires a research protocol. Concrete proposals for preclinical or clinical research in this field require evaluation by the Central Committee to be set up in accordance with the provisions of the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act. The Clinical Genetics Planning Decree should be declared to be applicable to the DNA research carried out within the framework of PGD. Clinical research should take place in centres where sufficient expertise is available in the fields of reproduction, embryology and genetics. These centres must possess a permit based on the IVF Planning Decree. Stringent requirements must be imposed on patient information and supervision.
- When formulating proposals for studies in the field of PGD, the inclusion and exclusion criteria need be no stricter than those used for prenatal diagnosis (with the exception of screening for risks related to advanced maternal age).
- If it is to be routinely offered to IVF couples, there must be more clarity about whether PGD should be regarded as population screening requiring a permit within the framework of the Population Screening Act.
 Long-term follow-up of children born through the use of PGD is required. The Committee considers it important that Dutch researchers affiliate themselves with the existing international registration of study results (as the Maastricht group has already done). This registration should be so organized that the collected data can be released for further analysis, with a view to the necessary follow-up etc.

With regard to research involving human embryos:

- In the announced law on procedures involving human gametes and embryos, it must be stipulated that proposals for research using human embryos *in vitro* require approval by the Central Committee to be set up in accordance with the provisions of the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act.
- Such research must, in any event, meet the following criteria:
 it involves a major health issue;

- the research proposal is scientifically sound;
- the data required cannot be obtained in any other way;
- the research does not use any more embryos than are strictly necessary;
- no embryos are created for research which can also be carried out using surplus embryos
- the *informed consent* is obtained of those authorized to determine the fate of the embryos or (if the research implies the creation of embryos) gametes;
- the interests of oocyte-donor candidates are protected (in case of research for which embryos are created)
- embryos used for research purposes may not subsequently be transferred to the womb.

The new legislation relating to human embryos and gametes should not contain a ban on the creation of embryos for research purposes. Ratification by the Netherlands of the Treaty on Human Rights and Biomedicine of the Council of Europe should be made subject to a proviso on this point.

Chapter

1

Introduction

1.1 The request for an advisory report

On 28 February 1994, with a view to updating the IVF Planning Decree and the relevant future legislation, the then State Secretary for Welfare, Health and Cultural Affairs requested the Health Council of the Netherlands to prepare a scientific report on *in vitro* fertilization. The request for an advisory report (annex A) is broad in its scope. Besides being asked for its opinion on current IVF practice, the Committee was also requested to provide advice on new developments, including the use of intracytoplasmic sperm injection (ICSI) for diminished fertility of the man and IVF in combination with pre-implantation genetic diagnosis (PGD). The Committee was also asked to indicate which new ethical and social issues are related to these developments.

1.2 The Committee

On 10 May 1994, the then vice-president of the Health Council installed the IVF Planning Decree Review Committee (hereinafter referred to as the Committee) and instructed it to draw up recommendations in answer to the State Secretary's request. The Committee met 29 times (May 1994 - February 1998). Dr MHEC Pieters, an expert in embryology and genetic diagnosis, joined the Committee in connection with the subjects raised in this third advisory report. The Committee was advised by two external experts. Details of the Committee's composition are provided in annex B.

15 Introduction

1.3 Structure of this advisory report

This advisory report is the third and final one in a series of three which address the issues raised in the request to the Committee for an advisory report. The first was published on 19 June 1996 and was entirely devoted to ICSI (GR96). The second, published on 10 February 1997, contained the building blocks for a new IVF Planning Decree (GR97a). In this third advisory report, the Committee discusses various new aspects of IVF research.

Firstly, there is an extensive discussion of the current level of knowledge with regard to the development of pre-implantation genetic diagnosis (PGD). This is concerned with a method that is not in itself part of the modern arsenal of artificial-reproduction techniques but which is being developed in close relation with IVF and is inconceivable without the latter technique. The Committee then provides a brief and by no means complete summary of research into improving existing IVF treatment. The improvements should lead to a higher rate of success, less distress and lower risks for the woman. The question of whether it would be responsible to introduce new methods and techniques into clinical practice can only be answered on the basis of preclinical research. The Committee points out that research into artificial reproduction can be conducted on animals as well as on human embryos. This raises the question of whether it is acceptable to use human embryos for scientific research and, if acceptable, under what conditions. The Committee discusses this in a separate chapter.

The Committee has specifically limited itself in this advisory report to a discussion of research concerned with the further development of PGD and with improving IVF. A similar approach was also taken in the chapter on the acceptability of embryo research. This means the Committee has refrained from expressing opinions on numerous subjects that may well be connected with human reproduction, but which are beyond the scope adopted for the present advisory report. This also applies to a subject that is currently attracting a great deal of interest, namely cloning. The advisory report only refers indirectly to cloning, namely when discussing the question of whether the likelihood of successful IVF treatment can be increased for some patients by means of embryo splitting (3.1.5).

The Committee concludes its advisory role with a consideration of the degree to which the introduction of artificial-reproduction technology has proceeded judiciously in the Netherlands. In this evaluation, the Committee refers to the analyses and conclusions in its two previous advisory reports.

A definition of terms is provided (annex C), as the various methods and techniques cannot be described without using technical language.

Pre-implantation genetic diagnosis

2.1 Introduction

2

Pre-implantation genetic diagnosis (PGD)* is a method intended to detect monogenic or chromosomal aberrations in the oocyte or in the embryo *in vitro*. PGD therefore necessitates IVF treatment**. If the result of the test gives cause, either transfer of the embryo to the womb or fertilization of the oocyte does not go ahead. This method allows the woman to avoid the risk of bearing a child with the abnormality concerned. In 1989, The Health Council reported the first use of PGD in an English clinic (GR89).

This chapter contains an extensive discussion of the current level of knowledge. It examines the reliability of PGD, the method's safety for offspring and the question of the possible target groups for which PGD is being developed. Specific ethical questions concern the method's acceptability (the removal of cells from human embryos) and the selection criteria for transferring embryos after PGD.

The Committee realizes that the development of PGD also raises the wider social question regarding the implications of genetic testing intended to prevent genetic abnormalities in offspring. However, it does not believe its task is to examine this in

^{*} The method is also known as pre-implantation diagnostics (PID). The Committee uses the more comprehensive name in accordance with the international literature. The abbreviation PID led to confusion with the corresponding abbreviation used in gynaecology for Pelvic Inflammatory Disease.

^{**} The literature also refers to the uterine lavage technique as an alternative to using embryos produced using IVF. Flushing embryos from the womb that have been produced by natural fertilization provides embryos at the blastocyst stage for genetic diagnostics (Bus85, Mug93). Major risks are associated with uterine lavage (GR92).

the present advisory report. The Committee assumes that a wide consensus exists in the Netherlands about the acceptability of genetic testing, which is intended to provide individuals with information they can use as a basis for making well-considered decisions about risks to their own health and that of their offspring (GR94a). This does not of course settle the discussion of the advisability of further increases in the possibilities for any such testing. There is a reference to the paradox that the availability of prenatal testing can result in a reduction rather than an increase in the freedom of choice of couples with a greater risk of having a disabled child (Rei96). More specifically in relation to PGD, there is a warning of the danger of a slippery slope towards eugenic selection of embryos (CCN86, Pau97, Tes92). The Committee believes these issues should be part of the wider social discussion of the introduction of new types of genetic testing.

This advisory report also leaves aside the legal issues generally associated with genetic testing, such as the issue of protecting privacy with regard to genetic information and handling genetic data within the scope of examinations and insurance. Various Health Council Committees have addressed these issues (GR89, GR93, GR94a).

2.2 Three forms of PGD

The aim of developing PGD was to create an alternative to the methods of genetic diagnosis that have been common for many years in prenatal health care, such as chorionic villus sampling and amniocentesis. An important advantage PGD is considered to have over prenatal diagnosis is that the couple is not faced with deciding whether or not to terminate a pregnancy in the event of an unfavourable result. After all, in PGD the diagnosis can take place before pregnancy. The Committee returns to the relationship between PGD and prenatal diagnosis later in this chapter.

When the Health Council's Genetics Committee conducted an exploratory examination of PGD in 1989, its comments were mainly concerned with diagnoses in embryos at the four- to eight-cell stage of development (GR89). This is only one form of PGD. The literature now refers to three forms of PGD. These are different with regard to the moment at which the cell material is taken for genetic testing. The technical terms used below are explained in annex C.

1 In *polar body biopsy*, the diagnosis is made before fertilization, which is why the method is also known as preconception genetic diagnosis. Various oocytes are obtained after hormone stimulation. The first polar body is removed from these as yet unfertilized oocytes in order to carry out the diagnosis. The oocytes that are 'free' of the abnormality being sought qualify for fertilization. The diagnosis can be repeated for the *second* polar body. However, this only appears after

fertilization. In that case, the procedure can no longer be referred to as preconception diagnosis. (References below to polar body biopsy mean the biopsy of *the first* polar body.)

2 In *blastomere biopsy*, genetic diagnosis takes place on one or two cells taken from the embryo when it consists of six to ten cells (blastomeres), which is usually on the third day after fertilization. Only those embryos that are free of the abnormality being sought qualify for transfer to the womb.

3 In *trophoblast biopsy*, the cells for the diagnosis are taken at the blastocyst stage (human embryos reach this stage approximately five days after fertilization). This method is also known as 'late biopsy', as distinct from 'early' blastomere biopsy. A distinction can be made in the blastocyst stage between the cells from which 'the embryo proper' will develop, the embryoblast, and cells that will play a role in the contact between the embryo and the outside world, the trophoblast cells. In late biopsy, cells are only removed from the trophoblast, hence the name trophoblast biopsy. The cells from which the embryo proper will develop are untouched. Another advantage would be that a reasonable number of cells can be obtained (e.g. ten), which simplifies the diagnosis.

2.3 Fields of application

Preclinical and clinical research has been underway for approximately 10 years into the polar body biopsy and blastomere biopsy variants of PGD. The research currently involves fourteen centres around the world (Har96b, Ver93). PGD is mainly used in the United Kingdom, the United States and Belgium, but has also been used in the Netherlands in recent years. More than one hundred children have now been born after PGD (Han97).

The clinical research originally focused on couples with an individually greater likelihood of having a child with a severe monogenic or chromosomal abnormality. PGD could provide them with a new option in addition to or instead of prenatal diagnosis.

Because in the case of polar body biopsy, the diagnosis is carried out on genetic material derived solely from the woman, it is only worthwhile for detecting abnormalities that are (also) transmitted via the mother. This form of PGD is used for carrier couples of cystic fibrosis, alfa-1-antitrypsin deficiency, Tay-Sachs disease, retinitis pigmentosa and for carriers of haemophilia A. A single research group in the United States is responsible for the leading publications on polar body biopsy (Ver90, Ver94).

Research into blastomere biopsy initially focused on preventing certain *sex-linked* hereditary abnormalities by selecting embryos on the basis of sex. In 1989 a research

group at London's Hammersmith Hospital announced that it was the first to employ the method successfully (Han89, Han90). The group is now the most experienced in blastomere biopsy (Han96). Other research groups outside the Netherlands have also concentrated on blastomere biopsy, as has the only research group in the Netherlands in this field (see 2.4). The diagnostic process has expanded to include *non-sex-linked* monogenic abnormalities. Cystic fibrosis accounts for most of the work (Ao96, Han92). Other abnormalities for which tests have been carried out within the scope of blastomere biopsy include Tay-Sachs disease, Lesch-Nyhan syndrome, haemophilia, Duchenne muscular dystrophy, fragile-X syndrome, alfa-1-antitrypsin deficiency, retinitis pigmentosa, thalassaemia, familial polyposis coli, myotonic dystrophy, and Huntington's chorea (Gri92, Han97, IWG94, IWG96, Lis97, Sch96a).

A further PGD research field was added around 1992. Research using surplus embryos revealed that many embryos produced after IVF displayed chromosomal abnormalities. The occurrence of aneuploidy in particular was striking in embryos in the cleavage stage (Del93, Mun93). This was largely accounted for by a direct link between aneuploidy in the embryo and the age of the woman (Mun95a, Mun95b, Mun95d). The high frequency of chromosomal aberrations in embryos in an early stage of development gave rise to the idea that routine diagnosis of abnormalities in couples who undergo IVF treatment for a fertility problem would be worthwhile (IWG94). Research in this field has mainly focused on couples with an increased risk of certain chromosomal aberrations in the embryo, owing to the age of the woman (IWG96, Man96, Ver94). It is hoped that this research will help bring about improvements in the likelihood of IVF being successful in the group concerned. There are two lines of research underway; one focuses on polar body biopsy and one on blastomere biopsy. The first is concerned with detecting certain chromosomal aberrations (aneuploidy) in oocytes, i.e. before fertilization (Mun95c, Ver96b). The second is concerned with detecting chromosomal aberrations that arise after fertilization (Gia97). It is sometimes suggested that the two methods of biopsy should be combined (Reu96, Ver96a). Clinical PGD research has mainly concentrated on this field of application (IWG96).

Research into trophoblast biopsy is as yet still limited to preclinical research, i.e. *in vitro* culture of surplus human embryos to the blastocyst stage (day 5 to 6 after fertilization), with the aim of being able to carry out the biopsy. It can be concluded from the limited available data that extended culture is successful for relatively few embryos. The result is that only a small number of embryos are available for diagnosis and an even smaller number for transfer (Dok90, Geb95, Pic95, Ver94).

2.4 Situation in the Netherlands

In the Netherlands, the only centre involved in developing PGD is the University Hospital of Maastricht. The research plans received publicity in 1988. The discussion of the plans was a major reason for the establishment in 1989 of KEMO, the Provisional Central Ethical Review Board, by the then Minister of Public Health (EK88). In 1990, a proposal for research into blastomere biopsy was submitted to KEMO by the Maastricht researchers. The proposal was limited to animal-based experimental research and research using human gametes and surplus embryos. KEMO agreed to the research protocol, subject to certain conditions (KEM91). In 1994, positive advice was given by KEMO on the clinical part of the research (KEM94). During the same period, the Maastricht research plans became the subject of a political debate, also in connection with the preparation of a bill on the use of human gametes and embryos (Official Report, Lower House 93-94, 23016). The Maastricht University Hospital began research into blastomere biopsy in clinical practice in 1995. They adopted a protocol with stringent inclusion criteria, in line with the aforementioned KEMO advisory report: severe sex-linked conditions, cystic flbrosis and fragile-X syndrome (Eve97). In Maastricht, blastomere biopsy within the scope of research has currently been used for 22 couples, mainly for the diagnosis of sexlinked hereditary conditions. It involved 33 cycles in which follicle puncture, biopsy and diagnosis were possible, and 27 transfers of healthy embryos, which resulted in 5 ongoing pregnancies and 2 births (verbal information from dr JPM Geraedts).

As far as the Committee is aware, several other university centres in the Netherlands are interested in the development of PGD, but they have not yet conducted any research.

2.5 Effectiveness

Because PGD unites genetic diagnosis and artificial reproduction, the Committee distinguishes between two aspects of effectiveness, namely, the level of reliability of the diagnosis and the likelihood of a pregnancy leading to the birth of a healthy child.

2.5.1 Reliability of the diagnosis

PGD's reliability largely depends on the reliability of the genetic diagnosis method used. If the diagnosis is false-positive, the embryo is mistakenly not transferred. A false negative diagnosis signifies a failure to achieve the intended risk reduction.

In PGD, genetic diagnosis is complex because it has to be performed on a very small amount of cell material, usually taken from just one cell, and because little time is available (1 to 2 days) for transferring the embryo that is kept in culture. PGD therefore only became possible once certain DNA techniques had been developed. One such technique was PCR (polymerase chain reaction). PCR enables a cell's genetic information to be multiplied (amplified), hence the alternative name DNA amplification. This method of DNA diagnosis has been used in PGD right from the start.

Another diagnostic technique, used in PGD since 1992, is known as FISH: fluorescent in-situ hybridisation*. This technique is based on recognizing larger specific DNA fragments in the cell, which can be seen under the microscope. Thanks to considerable improvements, this technique has made a major contribution to PGD development. FISH enables the diagnosis to be made in one working day.

Each of the diagnostic techniques has its own field of application. PCR is mainly used for detecting monogenic conditions (gene mutations). FISH is used for detecting (numerical and structural) chromosomal aberrations and for sex determination.

PCR and FISH are not 100 percent reliable. Incorrect diagnoses may occur in PCR as a result of a failure in the amplification process. The literature mainly draws attention to the possibility of the amplification process only involving one of the two alleles (Gri96, Han96, Lis97, Str94). Another possible cause of an incorrect diagnosis (false-positive or false-negative) is contamination, by a sperm cell for example. Neither of these potential problems with PCR occurs in FISH. FISH may result in false-negative diagnoses owing to the problem of overprojection, amongst other things. This applies if the fluorescence signals are so close together that it is difficult to make an accurate assessment.

Much has been done over the years to increase the reliability of PCR. In blastomere biopsies for example, researchers started to carry out diagnoses on two blastomere-stage embryo cells, if possible (Gri96, Han96). Sperm contamination is avoided by using ICSI as the method of fertilization (IWG94).**

Besides the technical shortcomings, biological factors can also lead to incorrect diagnoses. In this regard, the literature points out the problem of mosaicism (Har95, Mun94). This phenomenon means that the embryo cells have a different chromosomal make-up. It may be concluded that in many cases of blastomere biopsy (possibly 25 to 50%), the cells used for the diagnosis are not representative of the entire embryo

^{*} The Committee only indicates the most familiar and most widely used methods of diagnosis here: PCR and FISH. Other variations of these such as multiplex PCR, PEP (primer extension preamplification) and PRINS (primed in-situ labelling) are not considered.

^{**} The Committee understands from verbal sources that ICSI is the fertilization method now chosen by most centres in those cases involving PCR diagnosis.

(Har95, Har96a, Mun94). Further research in this field is essential. It will be necessary to obtain clarity about the implications of mosaicism for the blastomere variant (and also the trophoblast variant) of PGD. Examining two cells does in any case seem necessary, if possible. This would entail only using embryos that are at least at the eight-cell stage. An essential question is to what extent mosaicism impedes normal embryonic development. Mosaicism would be a minor problem for blastomere biopsy, if the deviant cells were not involved in the development of the inner cell mass, from which the embryo proper develops (Jam94, Mun94).

The biological problem of crossing over' plays a role in polar body biopsy, if it is concerned with diagnosing monogenic conditions (Ger94). Ordinarily, the first polar body and the oocyte can be considered as each other's genetic counterpole. This means that if the gene mutation (the mutant allele) is found in the polar body, it is not in the oocyte. In that case, the oocyte qualifies for fertilization and subsequent transfer. However, an exchange of genetic information of the alleles may have taken place in a chromosomal pair during the oocyte's maturation divisions. This is known as crossing over. New combinations of genes occur (recombination). This can result in the first polar body and the oocyte not being each other's genetic counterpole. Diagnosis based on polar body biopsy is then inadequate (AFS94, Coh91).

In addition to the diagnosis based on the first polar body, some centres outside the Netherlands also carry out a diagnosis based on the second polar body (IWG96, Ver95a), which is only produced after fertilization. The literature has not yet established whether a diagnosis based on the second polar body in addition to the first polar body constitutes an adequate procedure, and the extent to which any such procedure would be preferable to blastomere biopsy for certain abnormalities (Ang94).

2.5.2 Likelihood of an ongoing pregnancy

The literature shows that more than one hundred children have been born worldwide following the successful employment of polar body or blastomere biopsy (Han97). The literature provides very little insight into each embryo's chance of implantation and the likelihood of an ongoing pregnancy after PGD. The possibility of PGD having a negative effect on this in comparison with normal IVF cannot be excluded (Har96b). Further research is necessary to determine PGD's position vis-a-vis prenatal diagnosis and to obtain an insight into the issue of how defensible the *routine* use of PGD is in (older) IVF patients (Reu96). Any such research would only be worthwhile if proper records of the data were kept, and factors such as the woman's age and the number of embryos being transferred were taken into account.

2.6 Possible harmful consequences

2.6.1 For the embryo

PGD's development was preceded by animal-based experimental research and research using surplus human embryos. However, this was mainly limited to *blastomere biopsy*. Research was conducted to determine whether removing one or more cells from blastomere-stage embryos involved any hazards for the embryo *in vitro*. Research using mouse embryos revealed that biopsy at the eight-cell stage involves no hazardous consequences for the embryo's further development (Tak92). Research using surplus human embryos indicated that biopsy results in cleavage retardation (Fir91, Tar92). The embryo remaining after biopsy is generally capable of developing into a mature foetus after implantation (Pie97).

Much less is known about the possible hazardous consequences of removing the polar body within the scope of *a polar body biopsy*. In the literature, animal-based experimental research and research using surplus human embryos lead to the conclusion that removing the polar body does not appear to have a detrimental effect on the likelihood of oocyte fertilization. There is also no reported harm to the cell division process after fertilization (blastocyst formation) (Ver91, Ver94). The Committee believes further preclinical research is required before allowing this form of PGD to be introduced as part of clinical research.

In theory, it seems plausible that *trophoblast biopsy* would have no harmful effect on the embryo because the cells that form the embryo remain untouched in this form of PGD. This has provisionally been confirmed by the scarce research results available in this field, especially from animal-based experiments (Per91). It goes without saying that further preclinical research is necessary before this form of PGD can be introduced into clinical practice.

2.6.2 For the child

As mentioned, PGD is used in combination with IVF, or in certain cases with ICSI. The possibility cannot be excluded of artificial fertilization techniques affecting the resultant children. The Committee has addressed this issue in detail in previous advisory reports, and called for follow-up research (GR96, GR97a). The degree to which PGD adds to the possible harmful effects is unknown. The number of children born after the use of blastomere biopsy and polar body biopsy is too small to enable definite conclusions to be drawn. Moreover, these children are still very young. Literature on this point is very meagre (Gri94, Sou96a, Sou96b). The Committee

believes further research into the possible harmful consequences for the children is essential. Proper research in this field implies paying attention to the right control groups. It is necessary for the centres using PGD around the world to collect their data in accordance with uniform guidelines on the classification of congenital abnormalities, the definition of pregnancy duration, long-term effects, etc. The data should be incorporated in the existing PGD records of the international working group on PGD.

2.6.3 For the woman

The possible harmful effects and risks PGD involves for the woman are entirely attributable to the IVF treatment required. See the Committee's previous advisory report on this point (GR97a). There is no question that PGD is a distressful method for the woman. The Committee believes that the psychosocial distress in particular needs to be examined. A distinction should be made between women who are fertile and undergo PGD as a possible alternative to prenatal diagnosis, and women who have a medical indication for IVF (or ICSI) and undergo PGD on the grounds of their age. The Committee believes that the literature on PGD research data should pay more attention to the distress women experience from PGD (Mie93).

2.7 Possible future target groups

The Committee indicates in section 2.3 that the use of PGD has widened in scale over the years. Research was originally conducted in the field that is comparable with the indications at the *individual* level for current forms of prenatal diagnosis. It has widened in scale to include the *routine* use of PGD for couples with a fertility problem, with a view to taking into account chromosomal aberrations related to the woman's age. The Committee therefore distinguishes between three possible target groups for PGD:

1. Normal fertile couples with a demonstrable individually increased likelihood of having a child with a monogenic or chromosomal aberration and who prefer PGD to prenatal testing. There may be various reasons for such a preference. A couple may object in principle to induced abortion. By choosing PGD rather than prenatal testing, the couple would avoid being faced with the decision of whether or not to have an abortion carried out. Moreover, a couple may have faced the choice of induced abortion previously and possibly more than once, after the results of prenatal testing. These situations create a lot of psychological distress.

The Committee believes the further development of PGD for this target group is justifiable. In such cases the aim of PGD would be to prevent severe suffering of children and their parents. In the Committee's view, the parents should be the ones to choose between prenatal diagnosis and PGD. The choice involves complex factors such as the aforementioned fact that prenatal diagnosis can lead to being confronted with the abortion issue on the one hand and, on the other, the fact that PGD also involves 1VF and is still at the research stage. The latter fact also means that, for the time being, using PGD does not remove the grounds for prenatal testing. As long as PGD is at the research stage, prenatal testing should be offered to the couple along with sufficient information about its importance vis-avis the risks. The Committee is not yet able to see whether PGD could in future actually replace all or part of prenatal testing (Bal97), and believes PGD may well become an additional option besides existing types of prenatal diagnosis. Even if the diagnosis is not entirely reliable, and therefore requires confirmation in prenatal testing, the use of PGD can be expected to result in parents less often being faced with the choice of whether or not to terminate the pregnancy.

The Committee has considered whether there is any reason to interpret the present field of application differently in the case of PGD than for the current practice of prenatal diagnosis. It has examined the KEMO recommendations on the PGD research conducted in Maastricht. Owing to the lack of clinical research experience available at the time and all the uncertainties that were associated with PGD, KEMO recommended limiting clinical research for the time being to severe, untreatable hereditary conditions (KEM91, KEM94). The Committee believes on the basis of the present level of knowledge there is no reason for maintaining KEMO's recommended limits on current clinical PGD research. The Committee's view is that, in principle, as far as the inclusion criteria are concerned, PGD research can now be equated with the current medical indications for prenatal diagnosis, with the exception of those related to the woman's age (Wer97)*.

The Committee stresses that PGD should still, for the time being, be conducted within the framework of a research protocol. Specific research proposals should be assessed on scientific and ethical grounds. In view of the current level of knowledge and the severe lack of expertise in the field of PGD in the Netherlands, the Committee believes this assessment should be carried out by the Central Committee to be set up in accordance with the provisions of the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act.

* The current indications for prenatal diagnosis are laid down in an agreement concluded in November 1995 between Dutch health care insurers and the Clinical Genetics Association.

2. Couples who qualify for IVF or ICSI treatment because of a fertility problem and who also have a demonstrably increased risk of having a child with a genetic abnormality. As with the previous target group, the aim of PGD here is to prevent severe suffering of children and their parents. The Committee therefore also believes the further development of PGD for these target groups is justifiable. It envisages a field of application that corresponds with that for the above group of patients. Here too, specific research proposals are required that should be assessed on scientific and medico-ethical grounds.

3. Couples who qualify for IVF or ICSI treatment because of a fertility problem, when PGD is used *routinely* because of possible chromosomal abnormalities in the embryo as a result of the woman's age. This form of PGD is also known as pre-implantation genetic screening (PGS) (Wer95). PGS can have two objectives. In the first place, it enables the couple to be informed about the presence of any chromosomal abnormalities in the oocytes available for fertilization (polar body biopsy) or the embryos available for transfer (blastomere biopsy). This makes it possible to prevent the woman from becoming pregnant with a child with a given chromosomal abnormality. The second objective is to increase IVF's likelihood of success by employing an extra means of embryo selection. It is after all common for pregnancies resulting from IVF embryos to end in miscarriage at an early stage (first trimester). Avoiding the transfer of chromosomally abnormal embryos would mean that even in older women it would not be necessary to transfer more than two embryos, rather than three in accordance with the current transfer policy (GR97a). This would also enable a further reduction in the number of multiple pregnancies that result from IVF.

With regard to the first objective, the Committee believes the parallel with current, generally accepted, prenatal screening in connection with the age of the woman is largely applicable. With regard to the second objective, the Committee endorses the importance of improving the likelihood of IVF being successful and reducing the number of multiple pregnancies. However, the Committee stresses that worldwide research into the value of PGD in this context is only at an early stage (2.3). Although the possibility cannot be excluded of PGS being important also for younger women undergoing IVF treatment, current research focuses on the group of women with an obviously increased risk of aneuploidy in the embryo. The Committee assumes that, as with prenatal diagnosis, any specific research plans in this field of application will be limited to women aged 36 or older for the time being. In connection with this, research into the implications of mosaicism for the reliability of the diagnosis of chromosomal abnormalities is essential.

2.8 Acceptability of invasive procedures in the various forms of biopsy

Taking cell material for diagnostic testing is an inherent part of PGD. Biopsy implies subjecting the oocyte or embryo to an invasive procedure. The Committee discussed the possible harmful consequences of this in section 2.6. Here, the Committee discusses the question of whether the invasive procedure as such is acceptable. Polar body biopsy uses the first polar body, a sister cell of the unfertilized oocyte. Neither the oocyte as such nor the polar body have a claim to any special protection. Because the polar body plays no role in fertilization and is lost anyway, the Committee sees no moral objections to this type of biopsy. If diagnostics are carried out on the second polar body, fertilization has already occurred. Assuming that the biopsy has no consequences for the fertilized oocyte (this remains intact), the Committee considers this type of biopsy to be comparable with the biopsy on the first polar body from the moral point of view. Nor does the invasive procedure required within the context of trophoblast biopsy give the Committee cause for any moral objections. In this type of biopsy, cells are taken from the part of the blastocyst (the trophoblast) from which development-assisting tissues such as the placenta arise. The cells that directly contribute to forming the embryo proper are left unharmed. The Committee believes this type of PGD may be considered as chorionic villus sampling carried out at a very early stage.

The invasive procedure required for *blastomere biopsy* engenders more discussion. It has been claimed that embryo cells at the stage used for this type of biopsy (the cleavage stage) are already 'totipotent' (CDA92). If this is interpreted as meaning that each of those cells could develop into a separate organism, each of the cells removed from the embryo would also have to be considered as an embryo (CDA92, Har94). This would mean the blastomere biopsy type of PGD not only involved removing a number of cells from the embryo but that the removal of each cell gave rise to a new embryo, which would then be subjected to an invasive diagnosis that it could not survive.

The term 'totipotency' is used with various meanings, which are not properly distinguished in discussions about the acceptability of PGD (Mau96, McL97)*. In developmental biology the term is generally understood to mean the ability of a cell to contribute to the formation of all the different somatic tissues, including the germ line. The term 'pluripotency' is also used for this. Totipotency or pluripotency is a characteristic of all the separate cells (blastomeres) of the early embryo at all stages of cell division (2-cell, 4-cell, 8-cell, etc.). The cells of the inner cell mass of the

This discussion is only concerned with totipotency as a characteristic of the cell as a whole (cellular totipotency), not totipotency as a characteristic of the cell nucleus (nuclear totipotency) (Edw97).

blastocyst (embryonic stern cells) are still totipotent in this sense (GR97b, Mau96). However, when the term is used in the former sense mentioned, i.e., meaning that each of the cells can develop separately into a completely new organism, it is concerned with a characteristic that is lost at a much earlier moment in the embryo's development. When it still is and is no longer possible to speak of totipotency in this latter sense differs from species to species and depends on the number of cells that make up the embryo at the moment of blastocyst formation (McL97). In the case of mice, totipotency in this sense ceases to apply after the 2-cell stage, whereas in the case of rabbits and sheep, the term can still be used for embryos of 5 to 8 cells. The correspondence between mice and humans in terms of the pattern of early embryonic development (relatively early blastocyst formation) makes it plausible that the separate cells (blastomeres) of human embryos also lose their totipotency (in the latter sense) after a few cell divisions. A further indication of this is provided by results of research using human embryos; with a view to obtaining more cell material for PGD, cells that had been biopsied at the 8-cell stage were proliferated as far as possible. Although some of these cells divided several more times, no normal embryonic development occurred in any of the cases (Geb95).

The Committee concludes from the above that, in all probability, totipotency (interpreted as the ability of cells to grow separately into a new organism) no longer applies in humans at the stage (6 to 10 cells) in which blastomere biopsy usually takes place. However, on the basis of the available data, it is impossible to say with certainty that cells taken from the embryo at that stage do not have this capacity. This means that in the moral evaluation of blastomere biopsy PGD, it is necessary to take into account the unlikely possibility that carrying out the biopsy is equivalent to producing a new embryo, exclusively for use in diagnostic testing.

However, the Committee does not believe this implies that this form of PGD has to be considered as morally unacceptable. In the Committee's view, if carrying out the biopsy implies producing a new embryo, the implication has to be weighed against the moral importance of carrying out the diagnosis (Wer95). See chapter four for a more detailed analysis of this argument, which deals extensively with the issue of whether it is morally acceptable to produce embryos purely as research material.

2.9 The selection of embryos

PGD implies the selection of embryos for transfer. From the point of view of PGD, i.e. preventing the birth of a child with a particular genetic abnormality, embryos are selected on the basis of the absence of a particular gene mutation or particular chromosomal abnormalities, or the basis of sex, in order to prevent a sex-linked condition in the child. These grounds are acceptable in the Committee's opinion

because they are concerned with preventing suffering by the future child and the parents.

Because PGD is used in conjunction with IVF, the embryos are also examined for external morphological characteristics before transfer. This is justified in terms of the quality of IVF treatment.

In the Committee's opinion, there are two grounds for selecting embryos in connection with PGD that obviously require greater consideration. Is it acceptable to decide not to transfer embryos that are only carriers of a recessive hereditary condition (i.e. the future individual does not have the condition but may pass on the genetic defect to the next generation)? Is it justified when parents wish to use PGD to determine the sex of the future child, if there is no medical reason for doing so?

The Committee points out that the issue of the acceptability of taking carrier status of recessive genetic diseases as a criterion for selection is not entirely new. It also came up in connection with prenatal testing. However, it has a different connotation in PGD: selecting the embryos for transfer is a direct responsibility of the doctor and the information on carrier status is usually part of the diagnostic test report. In prenatal diagnosis, the doctor is essentially in an executive position; he leaves the choice to the parents and usually accepts their decision. It is conceivable that the parents would consider the induced abortion of a healthy foetus unacceptable, if it were only for its status as a carrier of a given condition.

The Committee is not opposed in principle to taking carrier status of recessive hereditary conditions as a criterion in PGD, as it can prevent future suffering. What the Committee does see as a problem is situations in which the most suitable embryos for transfer are carrier status embryos and selection based on carrier status leaves only qualitatively less good embryos available for transfer. Considering their responsibility for ensuring quality, doctors may object to transferring the latter embryos. On the other hand, parents could insist on starting a new stimulation cycle. The Committee believes it is relevant to make a distinction on this point between the carrier status of various types of recessive hereditary conditions (Wer95):

- carrier status of an autosomal recessive hereditary condition (e.g. cystic fibrosis)
- carrier status of a sex-linked recessive hereditary condition (e.g. Duchenne's disease).

The likelihood of the children of carriers in the first group developing the disease is small (less than 1%), because there is only a realistic likelihood if the partner is also a carrier of a mutation on the same gene. The second case involves a considerable risk of female carriers passing on the disease to their children, namely 50% for each son.

The Committee believes that no new stimulation cycle ought to be started in principle, if morphologically good embryos are available that are carriers of an

autosomal recessive hereditary condition. This is based on the consideration that the likelihood of causing suffering to the offspring is far outweighed by the risks and distress associated with a new treatment cycle. On the other hand, where carrier status in the case of a sex-linked recessive hereditary condition is involved, the risk associated with a new cycle is outweighed by the likelihood of creating suffering for the offspring as a result of transferring carrier status embryos. In that case, the Committee would be in agreement with a decision to start a new cycle.

A few years ago, the Health Council published an advisory report on sex selection for non-medical reasons (GR95). The report examined the possibility of the doctor involved in the selection of embryos for transfer after PGD being requested by the parents to take into account their preference for a boy or a girl (sex-selective transfer for non-medical reasons). The Committee concurs with the position taken in the previous advisory report. A distinction has to be made between the situation in which the sex is known and, without any further procedure being required, can be incorporated into the selection process, which precedes transfer anyway, and the situation in which an additional sex diagnosis would be required. The first case only involves asking the doctor to respect the preference of the parents, something which the Committee believes the doctor should be allowed to do so. The situation is different when determining the sex requires a separate procedure for which there are no medical grounds.

The Committee points out that the couple should be properly informed beforehand about the centre's adopted criteria for the selection of embryos for transfer after PGD. Details must also be provided of what the procedure will be in the event of there being no informative result from the diagnosis.

2.10 Legislation and regulations

The Committee calls for attention to be paid to the legislation and regulations that apply to the development of PGD.

In the first place, it is relevant that the three types of PGD discussed are considered as still being at the medical research stage. If a given type of PGD is offered within the scope of clinical research, it will be subject to the forthcoming Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act (EK98). The concrete research proposal would then have to be evaluated pursuant to the criteria of that Act. The Act contains provisions for a Central Committee to evaluate medical research about which there is a scarcity of expertise (section 2, subsection 2b). The Committee believes this applies to PGD: for the time being, research in this field ought to be evaluated by the Central Committee. As yet, a proposal for research using human embryos (preclinical research) is beyond the scope of the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act;

any such research would be subject to the announced legislation on the use of human gametes and embryo's. The Committee considers it necessary for the Central Committee to evaluate any concrete proposals for such research.

Regulations of another type that apply to PGD are ministerial regulations based on section 2 or 5 of the Special Medical Treatments Act. These provisions replaced section 18 of the Hospitals Act (Stb97). Clinical research into PGD is currently only allowed in centres that are licensed under the IVF Planning Decree. The current decree is expected to be revised soon.

The Committee points out that DNA testing carried out in connection with PGD does not currently fall within the scope of the Clinical Genetics Planning Decree (of 30 March 1994). The Committee believes that a broadening of that scope would be in keeping with the objectives of the planning decree. Should PGD ever progress beyond the research stage, a licensing system based on section 2 of the Special Medical Treatments Act would be advisable, in view of the importance of grouping technical and counselling expertise and in view of the importance of protocols in connection with the ethical and social aspects.

Finally, the Committee has considered the question of whether the Population Screening Act is applicable to PGD (Stb92). The fact that PGD still has to be offered within the framework of research for the time being does not mean that this question is irrelevant. The Act also applies to population screening that is likewise scientific research. The Population Screening Act contains provisions for a licensing system for hazardous population screening. The Act's general scope is broad: population screening is considered to be involved if a medical examination is conducted in order to fulfil an offer made to a group of persons with the intention of investigating diseases or risk indicators for the benefit of the examinees. This covers genetic screening, as well as the prenatal screening of women aged 36 or older. In this context, the Committee does not exclude the possibility of PGD being covered by the Population Screening Act, if it is provided routinely within the framework of IVF (PGS). The Committee believes the parallel with genetic screening and prenatal screening would apply if PGD were to be used for women who, because of their age, are more likely to have children with given chromosomal abnormalities. However, it is unclear whether the Population Screening Act actually applies. The definition of population screening is currently limited to the testing of persons. If PGD were considered as the testing of embryos (rather than the woman), the technique would not be covered by the Act. The second question would be whether this type of population screening ought to be licensed, because the Act requires licensing only for screening for conditions that are not preventable or treatable. It could be argued that prevention is possible with PGD because affected embryos are not transferred. The Committee believes clarity should be provided as to whether or not the Population Screening Act applies, and

recommends that this question be included in the announced evaluation of the Population Screening Act (TK97).

3

Research concerned with improving IVF

In this chapter, the Committee discusses various developments concerning research into improving IVF treatment. The major improvements sought are:

- an increase in the treatment's likelihood of success
- alleviation of the distress and risks endured by the woman, by means of improving the stimulation protocols and (in due course), bringing oocytes to maturation outside the woman's body *(in vitro* maturation)
- cryopreservation of oocytes with a view to reducing the number of surplus embryos produced as a result of IVF, as well as for the benefit of women who may become infertile owing to oncological treatment.

3.1 Improving the likelihood of IVF's success

Twenty years after the first IVF baby, the likelihood of an ongoing pregnancy is still not greater than approximately 15-20% per treatment cycle started (GR97a). Improving the likelihood is extremely important for involuntary childless couples who are dependent on this treatment. In the first place, given the same number of cycles, fewer couples would be left empty-handed. Apart from for IVF as a form of assisted reproduction, this will also certainly have consequences for the significance of PGD as an alternative for prenatal testing (chapter 2). Secondly, an increased likelihood of success per cycle would mean that women receiving IVF treatment would on average be less likely to need to undergo hormone stimulation and follicle puncture, and would therefore be less exposed to the associated risks and distress (GR97a).

In this section, the Committee provides a brief and by no means complete summary of the relevant research this entails, which is concerned with various parts of IVF treatment.

3.1.1 Improving culture media

In IVF treatment, fertilization and the embryo's subsequent development take place in a culture liquid. The optimum composition of this 'culture medium' is not known. Mimicking Fallopian tube fluid, in which fertilization and early embryonic development take place *in vivo*, has not been possible thus far. IVF in animals has shown that the composition of this fluid can be extremely embryo-toxic (Bor80). The compensation mechanisms for this that apparently exist in the Fallopian tube are still completely unknown.

One attempt to replace the culture media used for IVF involves the use of the socalled 'co-culture' (Wet95). In this method, somatic cells are added to the culture liquid that contains the embryos, with a view to improving the medium's culture properties. Examples include human granulocytes, human fibroblasts, bovine tubal epithelial cells and renal cells from the green African monkey (so-called 'Vero cells'). These added cells are supposed to produce substances that aid the early embryo's development, such as growth factors, or, alternatively, remove substances that could harm it. Co-culture is supposed to ensure that more embryos reach the blastocyst stage. There are safety hazards associated with the addition of cells, such as the transmission of viral and bacterial infectious diseases (Wet95).

Following its use with various species of animals, the step towards using co-culture with humans was taken at the end of the nineteen eighties (Bon89, Men90, Wie89). Although various centres reported the findings of research supporting co-culture's beneficial effect on the quality of embryos, not enough prospective randomized studies have been carried out as yet to investigate the effect on pregnancy. In one such study, researchers in Nijmegen were unable to find any difference in pregnancy percentages (Wet95). Co-culture was also used in combination with other techniques such as assisted hatching, cryopreservation and *in vitro* maturation (see below). As co-culture is also used in practically all research on *in vitro* maturation, it is difficult to determine how essential (or otherwise) the former technique is for the development of the latter. Many centres for bovine IVF have meanwhile abandoned co-culture and switched completely to synthetic culture media (Big97).

The fact that so little progress has been made in culture medium development appears to be explained by the exceptional properties of the (fertilized) oocyte in comparison with somatic cells. Moreover, each phase (fertilization, division, development) involves different requirements. In short, a great deal of fundamental research still has to be carried out in this area (Dum97, Gar93a, Lee95, Sch96c, Ver95b).

3.1.2 Selection of embryos by extended embryo culture

In spite of the shortcomings of existing culture media, some centres are conducting research into the possibility of embryo culture for a longer period than is usual for IVF. Rather than being transferred on the second or third day, they are only transferred on the fourth or fifth day after insemination (Hui94, Sch96b). This obviously sets greater requirements for culture conditions in the laboratory. The idea is that embryos that continue to develop *in vitro* to the blastocyst stage have a greater chance of implantation than embryos that do not reach this stage *in vitro*. The advantage would be that a more efficient transfer policy can be adopted and that this would also lead to a reduction in the likelihood of multiple pregnancies.

However, it is not yet clear whether the benefits achieved using this method (in terms of each transferred embryo's chance of implantation) also translate into an increased likelihood of success for each cycle started. This raises the question of whether embryos that fail to develop, stop developing, or display fragmentation would have had a better chance of implantation if they had been transferred earlier.

3.1.3 Improving the criteria for the selection of embryos for transfer

An embryo's chance of implantation correlates with its development, as visible using a microscope. Examples of this are the division rate and division pattern, the absence of fragments, and compaction and blastocyst formation. A problem is that this correlation is less significant for the individual embryo. Researchers would like to have characteristics at their disposal that make it possible to also predict an individual embryo's chance of implantation more accurately and that can be obtained non-invasively. Research could for example be carried out into the substances secreted by the embryo or taken up from the culture medium. Some hormone-like substances may be important in the interaction between the mucous membrane of the womb and the embryo. Research into these markers is still at the fundamental stage (Gar93b, Lig97, Par96, Sim95, Sue97). It is still too early to assess whether routine determination of particular substances in the culture medium would be worthwhile in terms of improving the selection of embryos for transfer.

3.1.4 Improving the embryo's chance of implantation.

The preceding chapter mentioned a possible form of PGD that involves assessing embryos for chromosomal defects with a view to increasing the embryo's chance of implantation.

Besides, research into the value of assisted hatching' is of particular importance in connection with this. Hatching is the process in which the embryo emerges from the oolemma. In assisted hatching the embryo is assisted by making an opening in the oolemma, usually by means of chemical agents. The assumption is that implantation sometimes fails to occur owing to the excessive hardness of the oolemma, which prevents the embryo from emerging under its own strength. The technique was first described in 1990 (Coh90).

There is controversy about the value of assisted hatching. Prospective randomized studies of assisted hatching in younger patients failed to show any effect on the chance of implantation (Hur98). According to the advocates of the technique, its significance should be sought particularly in a selected group of patients: older women and women for whose treatment embryos are used that have been frozen (Coh92, Sch94, Sch95). Insufficient data is available to assess this claim. A recently published randomized study failed to confirm it (Lan98). The study was only concerned with assisted hatching in older women.

3.1.5 Embryo splitting to increase the number of embryos available for transfer

As long as the cells (blastomeres) of which the early embryo consists are still capable of developing, either individually or together with one or more others, into a separate blastocyst, it is theoretically possible to make use of this capability to produce two or more embryos from a single fertilized oocyte. This is known as 'blastomere separation' or 'embryo splitting'. Success was recently achieved in cows and sheep using this technique to produce as many as four calves or lambs from a single oocyte. Although this could theoretically improve the effectiveness of cattle production, as yet it does not constitute a realistic option, owing to the large loss of embryos (Jon94).

In 1993, Hall, an American embryologist, reported having succeeded in splitting 17 human embryos in various stages of division and providing the individual cells with an artificial oolemma (Hal93). The purpose of the research was to determine the degree to which embryo splitting in the context of IVF could be used in humans. The advantage of this would be a doubling of the number of transferable embryos per fertilized oocyte. This would be particularly important for couples with a low yield of fertilized oocytes (Coh94). However, the assumption that embryo splitting can

increase their likelihood of success is contested on theoretical grounds (Jon94). Further research using animals and possibly human embryos may provide more clarity about this. The same applies to the possible harmful consequences for the offspring.

Whether or not the moral status of human embryos is an argument against splitting depends on the meaning ascribed to the concept. The Committee discusses the main positions in the debate about this in the next chapter. In this section, while referring to that discussion, the Committee simply notes that only those who believe the human embryo is a person (or should be considered as such) would consider preclinical research into embryo splitting as absolutely unacceptable, owing to the status of the embryo. Other moral considerations are concerned with bringing genetically identical people into the world as a possible consequence of transferring split embryos (CCN97, NAB94). This is not the aim of the procedure when embryo splitting is used to increase IVF's likelihood of success. However, it is a foreseeable consequence of doing so. The question is what this implies from the moral point of view*. It is generally not true to say that the production of genetically identical children constitutes an infringement of the principle of respect for human individuals. Identical twins are also born by virtue of a natural event, without any detriment to the individual uniqueness of the people concerned. Personal identity is determined by other factors in addition to genetic constitution. However, freezing embryos produced after splitting for use in future IVF attempts could result in genetically identical children being born after an interval of many years. The possible consequences of this certainly require further consideration (ASR97, NAB94). The danger of a 'slippery slope' has also been pointed out in this discussion (Mac94, McC94). Acceptance of embryo splitting as an aid in IVF could reduce the step in the direction of intentional 'genetic copying' of existing (or deceased) people.

Some members of the Committee expect so little from embryo splitting within the context of IVF that they consider further research undesirable, also bearing in mind the question of the technique's moral acceptability. Other members of the Committee have deferred reaching an opinion. They believe further preclinical research into the work and safety of embryo splitting need not necessarily be excluded but should be made dependent on the outcome of other considerations regarding the technique's acceptability (Wer95). The Committee agrees that clinical experiments with embryo

* In the discussion about this, embryo splitting is often represented as a type of cloning. Whether or not this is correct depends on how the term is defined. In scientific literature, cloning is usually understood as: asexual reproduction through the transfer of the entire genome (ASR97, Coh94). This does not apply in the case of embryo splitting. However, it is true that the possibility of bringing genetically identical people into the world through embryo splitting raises questions that are also raised in the discussion of cloning by means of cell nucleus transplantation (CCN97, NAB94).

splitting will not be acceptable under any circumstances until the safety aspects have been adequately examined preclinically.

3.2 Alleviation of the distress and risks endured by the woman

In the woman's natural cycle, a number of oocytes reach almost complete maturation every month. The follicles in which they occur increase in size considerably. However, one follicle is dominant and develops further than the others. As a rule, a single mature oocyte is released at the time of ovulation, which may be fertilized in the cycle concerned; the other follicles and the available oocytes they contain perish. Although IVF is sometimes used in the natural cycle (Day95), the availability of only one oocyte provides such a small chance of success that it is generally not considered a realistic option. It is therefore practically always preceded by hormone stimulation of the ovaries, to bring the oocytes in the non-dominant follicles to a sufficient level of maturity. The aim is to obtain eight to ten usable (mature) oocytes for IVF. Just before ovulation, they are aspirated from the follicles, under ultrasound guidance, via the vagina (follicle puncture). The actual IVF procedure can commence immediately afterwards.

Hormone stimulation is distressing for the woman and not without risks (GR97a). The Committee therefore underlines the importance of research into the possibility of reducing (by further improvement of the stimulation protocols) or completely eliminating the distress and risks (by maturing oocytes outside the body).

3.2.1 Further improvement of stimulation protocols

Increasingly more complex stimulation protocols have been developed to achieve better results. However, an unwanted consequence of attempting to maximize the number of mature oocytes obtainable per cycle is an increase in the risk of sometimes severe complications, such as ovarian hyperstimulation syndrome (OHSS). The aim of research in this field is to achieve simplification of the stimulation protocols, with fewer risks for the woman, while maintaining more or less the same likelihood of success. To achieve this, rather than focusing on maximization, the hormone treatment will have to focus on optimizing the results. Work is underway to develop a new generation of medicines (GnRH antagonists) to prevent disrupted follicle growth in the IVF cycle. It is hoped that this will reduce the negative side-effects, while reducing the length and intensity of the stimulation of the ovaries (Fau98).

Research focusing on improved possibilities for predicting how individual patients will respond to stimulation is also important (Jan97). Being able to adjust the

administration of the hormones to the individual patient's characteristics (which is not currently possible) could result in a further reduction in the risk of OHSS.

Finally, the Committee refers to research into the value of 'recombinant' preparations of various compositions (Cha95). It is assumed that their use could lead to better quality embryos (and consequently a greater likelihood of success). It is not yet possible to say whether this assumption is correct on the basis of the data available at present.

The Committee drew attention to the possible negative side-effects of hormone stimulation in its previous advisory report (GR97a). That aspect should also be taken into account in research into improving the current protocols and preparations (Cah97, Dun90).

3.2.2 In vitro maturation oocytes (IVM)

Completely abandoning the current use of hormone stimulation (without reducing the likelihood of success) would represent a considerable improvement in IVF treatment. With a view to achieving this, research is underway into the possibility of cultivating immature oocytes (obtained in an unstimulated cycle) outside the woman's body until they are sufficiently mature to be fertilized. This procedure is known as *in vitro* maturation oocytes (hereinafter referred to as IVM).

If IVM could replace the customary use of hormone stimulation, besides benefiting women who wish to undergo IVF treatment using their own oocytes, it could also benefit women who are dependent on oocyte donation. If, for oocyte donation, immature oocytes could also be used, expectations are that more women would be prepared to provide oocytes. The existing shortage of donor oocytes both for assisted reproduction and for scientific research could then be reduced.

Effectiveness

IVM has long been the subject of animal-based experimental research (Epp77, Epp96). It has been demonstrated for various species of mammals that it is possible to enable oocytes taken from removed ovarian tissue to mature *in vitro*, to fertilize them and thus produce offspring (Epp89, Gil97, Mer96). Although different for each species, the yield is, however, low: many, if not very many, oocytes/embryos are lost during each new stage of the procedure (maturation, fertilization, embryonic development) (Nay94). The best results appear to be achieved using oocytes taken from the largest follicles which are therefore already the most mature *in vivo* (Mer96). This indicates that the conditions under which oocytes reach maturity in the body can still only be inadequately synthesized in the laboratory. Research is therefore mainly concerned

with improving laboratory conditions (Ala96, Lon96), as well as obtaining an insight into the factors that determine the development potential of immature oocytes (Aml96).

It is also possible to bring human oocytes to maturity in vitro. Clinical experiments in centres outside the Netherlands (involving the transfer of embryos into the womb following IVM) have resulted in the birth of several children since the early eighties (Cha91, Edi97, Jar97, Nag96, Rus97, Tro94, Vee85). However, taken as a whole, the results are disappointing. Only two percent of the women from whom immature oocvtes were taken with the hope of transferring an embryo went home with a child (Tro96). It has to be pointed out here that IVM is mainly used on oocytes that possibly already had a less favourable starting position in vivo. Some studies (including the pioneering research by Veeck) were concerned with 'saving' oocytes that proved to be insufficiently mature for IVF after hormone stimulation and aspiration (Nag96, Vee85). Most other research was concerned with oocvtes from women with polycystic ovaries (Bar95, Tro94). This common condition (polycystic ovary disease: PCOD) among women with fertility problems means that the growth of the follicles in the ovaries comes to a halt. Instead of developing into a mature follicle of the normal size of approximately 1.5 to 2.5 centimetres across, the development of the follicle stops at around 0.8 to 1 centimetre in women with polycystic ovaries. The number of follicles is much larger than normal, which means that a relatively large number of immature oocytes can be obtained per puncture. The expectation based on this — that IVM would offer these women a greater chance of pregnancy — failed to materialize, probably because their oocytes are generally of an inferior quality (Tro94).

Whether IVM will in future enable the replacement of standard hormone stimulation in IVF treatment depends on the results obtained with normally ovulating women; who after all form the largest group of IVF patients. Very little research has been conducted into this thus far. The results appear to indicate that better results are achievable among normally ovulating women (per oocyte obtained) than among women with ovulation disorders, including PCOD patients (Bar96).

A considerable improvement in the fertilization percentage after IVM seems to be possible if ICSI is used with fertilization, instead of normal IVF (Bar95, Hwa97, Nag96). The explanation for this appears to be that, as a result of the oocyte's period in suboptimal culture conditions outside the woman's body, the oolemma *(zona pellucida)* may undergo changes that make it impenetrable to sperm cells (zona hardening), something that normally only occurs after a single sperm cell has penetrated (Bar95). In ICSI, a sperm cell is injected into the oocyte's cytoplasm; using this method means that premature hardening of the *zona* cannot prevent fertilization. However, the most critical phase is not so much fertilization but the development of the early embryo. Fertilized IVM oocytes, also those of normally ovulating women,

appear to display blocked cell division more often than is the case after *in vivo* maturation (Bar96). The explanation for this is sought in a possible retardation of the development of the oocyte's cytoplasm, owing to inadequate culture conditions *in vitro*.

Safety

IVM was introduced into cattle farming as part of an entire *in vitro* and thereby more readily managed embryo production process (IVP) (Tho97). Many calves and lambs have since been born from embryos produced *in vitro*. This method is not very efficient in comparison with the normal procedure used in this sector (i.e. *in vivo* production followed by uterine lavage to remove the embryos from the womb) (Tho96, Wri95). This need not be a problem, provided sufficient oocytes are obtained for IVP. It provides major operational advantages. More embryos can be produced in the same time and with lower risks.

However, the results also indicate possible negative health impacts. Various publications show that using IVP in cows and sheep leads to a higher average birth weight, a larger perinatal mortality rate, disruption of the sex ratio (more male offspring) and a higher average percentage of congenital abnormalities (Beh95, Hol96, Kru97, Wag98)*. The abnormalities (in organs, the spine, limbs and joints) indicate disturbed foetal development. It is assumed that this disturbance is the result of changes in the regulation of early gene expression, caused by the conditions under which embryos are produced *in vitro* (Kru97, Tho97, Wal96).

IVP consists of three parts: IVM, IVF and IVC *(in vitro* culture: culture of embryos to the blastocyst stage). The question concerns which of these parts has to be linked to the aforementioned phenomena (also known as 'large calf syndrome'). Some authors believe the cause should mainly be sought in the composition of culture media (Tho97, Wal96). On the other hand, there are the results of a study of IVP in sheep, in which the development of some of the embryos obtained following IVM was continued *in vivo* to the blastocyst stage (in a surrogate mother sheep) rather than *in vitro* (Hol96). Higher birth weights were found in both cases vis-a-vis the control group of lambs produced entirely *in vivo*. The researchers concluded that the different findings were also in any case linked to the use of IVM and IVF in the production of embryos.

* The last of the publications mentioned concerns a prospective comparative study recently carried out in the Netherlands of several thousand calves, some of which came from embryos produced *in vitro* and some *in vivo*. The percentage of congenital abnormalities (hydro-allantois, spinal and limb abnormalities) in these groups were 3.2% and 0.7% respectively. The IVP calves were an average of 4 to 5 kilos heavier, a difference of 10%.

Theoretical grounds have also been put forward for a possible relationship between IVM and the occurrence of developmental defects (Tes96). The defects may be the result of a disturbance of the process of genomic imprinting' (Lat95). The factors that regulate this process may not have developed completely, owing to the use of immature gametes (or gametes matured under inadequate conditions).

The Committee believes further clinical experiments with IVM should be halted until more clarity is obtained in preclinical research about the technique's safety (Wer93). Besides focusing on possible chromosomal damage, any such preclinical research should be specifically concerned with the question of whether IVM can lead to a disturbance of early gene expression and, if it can, what the consequences may be for the offspring.

3.3 Oocyte cryopreservation

IVF treatment could be further improved by the possibility of freezing oocytes for later use. In the first place, it would no longer be necessary to produce embryos from all the oocytes obtained after hormone stimulation (or IVM). At present, if there are many more oocytes than the number of embryos that can responsibly be transferred in a single attempt, the options are to either produce and freeze 'supernumerary embryos' or to allow the valuable oocytes to perish. In view of the likelihood of success and the minimization of the distress and risks for the woman, the former option is practically always chosen (GR97a). An important disadvantage is that supernumerary embryos can end up as surplus embryos. This could largely be avoided if oocytes could be frozen. It would then only be necessary in each treatment cycle to fertilize the number of oocytes needed to obtain the maximum number (two or three) of embryos that can responsibly be transferred at one time. Because this necessitates taking into account the possibility of a failure in the fertilization attempt, or of it resulting in embryos of an inferior quality for transfer, more embryos would on balance always be produced than the number transferred. However, the difference in number would be smaller than it is at present. Those who consider the production of surplus embryos for IVF treatment acceptable will also see this as a moral gain.

Secondly, the possibility of freezing oocytes could be of major importance for women who face the prospect of becoming infertile early in life as a result of oncological treatment. Women in this situation could have their oocytes frozen to ensure the possibility of being able to have children at a later date. This is referred to as 'fertility insurance'*.

These women are not ensuring the restoration of their own fertility but the possibility of undergoing IVF treatment. Given IVF's likelihood of success, the possibility of this leading to the birth of a child remains questionable. An approach intended to remove this shortcoming has been proposed by the British researcher, Gosden (New96, Okt98). In

*

Finally, the possibility of freezing oocytes would provide benefits for couples who are dependent on IVF using donor oocytes. Oocyte cell banks similar to existing sperm banks could be set up. This is assuming the availability of IVM as an alternative for hormone stimulation and the resultant anticipated reduction in the current shortage of donor oocytes. An additional advantage would be that freezing donor oocytes would create the possibility, as is normal in the case of sperm donation, of including a quarantine period, after which the donor is tested again for HIV, in order to completely exclude the possibility of contamination.

Effectiveness and safety

In the second half of the nineteen eighties, a number of researchers transferred embryos produced from frozen and subsequently thawed human oocytes (A1H86, Che86, Ueh87). The results were disappointing: in total five pregnancies were achieved from more than 900 oocytes (Kar96). The reason for the lack of success is being sought in chromosomal damage as a result of a disturbance of the internal organization of the oocyte, which is in a vulnerable stage at the time the puncture is made (just before ovulation) (Bou92, Els93).

The disappointing results of the first clinical applications led to experiments of this kind being almost completely discontinued during the following ten years. Research mainly focused on obtaining a better insight into the underlying biological mechanisms. An attempt is now being made on the basis of the knowledge thus obtained to improve the cryopreservation protocol in order to prevent chromosomal damage (Ber96, Goo94, Kar96, Mar96).

However, other researchers believe a new way has to be sought (Cor96, Okt98). In the approach they favour, instead of mature oocytes, immature oocytes are the chosen starting point. It is biologically plausible that they are far less sensitive to damage as a result of freezing and thawing. However, freezing immature oocytes is only worthwhile if they can be subsequently matured *in vitro*. As explained in the preceding paragraph, that is not yet a realistic possibility.

studies using mice and sheep, he showed that restoration of ovarian function is possible by 'autografting' pieces of ovarian tissue that have been excised and cryopreserved (Gos94). Around 20 women who required oncological treatment have since had pieces of ovarian tissue frozen, in the hope that it can be subsequently grafted back (Bah96). The stated advantage of this approach is that these women, once recovered, will be able to have children in the normal way. IVF would not be necessary. On the other hand, however, there is a concern that this approach involves a risk, precisely because it relates to women with cancer. Any cancer cells in the transplant could result in the woman who has just recovered contracting cancer again. (Sha96). The question is whether this risk can be covered by careful patient selection (as for some types of cancer there appears to be no risk of the cancer returning in this way), or by random testing of the removed tissue for the presence of cancer cells (Gos97, Sha97). There is no risk of transmitting the old disease in the case of frozen oocytes.

Research into the cryopreservation of immature oocytes has been conducted on human oocytes (only in preclinical research), besides oocytes taken from animals (Can94, Cor96). Researchers in the United States found no difference in the developmental capacity (as shown by the results of IVM) of frozen and subsequently thawed immature oocytes vis-a-vis a control group of oocytes that had not been frozen (Tot94a). Likewise, in a follow-up study in which oocytes were also fertilized, no differences were found in the fertilization percentage, nor in the percentage of fertilized oocytes that displayed normal embryonic development (Tot94b). However, the latter results do not correspond with the findings of a Korean research group (Son96). These researchers also found an increased percentage of chromosomal and structural abnormalities in oocytes matured *in vitro* after having been frozen (Par97).

The Committee believes further clinical experiments into the possibility of freezing and storing oocytes can only be conducted responsibly if more clarity is obtained in preclinical research about the safety of the technique. The main question in any such research should be concerned with possible chromosomal damage. The issue of whether it is responsible to conduct clinical research into the cryopreservation of immature oocytes should be assessed in combination with the issue of the safety of IVM (see 3.2.2).

3.4 New possibilities, new questions

The Committee underlines once more the importance (including the moral importance) of research concerned with improving IVF as a form of assisted reproduction. The Committee believes in particular that the availability of IVM would represent a qualitative improvement. In the case of a specific group of patients in need of fertility insurance, this would also certainly apply to the possibility of freezing oocytes. Another matter of moral importance is the reduction the latter technique could bring about in the number of surplus embryos produced after IVF.

However, making both of these techniques available in clinical practice would also raise new questions, each of which would require further consideration. The Committee only touches on these questions here.

3.4.1 Donation of immature oocytes or ovarian tissue: the Organ Donation Act

In the first place, this is concerned with questions about the aforementioned significance these techniques (certainly in combination) could have for reducing the current shortage of donor oocytes. Immature oocytes can be obtained through follicle puncture (under ultrasound guidance, via the vagina), or through ovarian tissue biopsies from patients undergoing sterilization. In connection with this, the Committee calls for attention to be paid to the applicability of the Organ Donation Act (Stb96). It points out that gamete donation is not covered by the Act (section 1, under b), whereas it may cover the provision of ovarian tissue, as a source of immature oocytes.

3.4.2 Ovarian tissue from deceased women or foetuses as a source of oocytes

Immature oocytes could, however, also be obtained from the ovarian tissue of deceased women *(post mortem* donation) or even from aborted foetuses (Har96c, HFE94). In determining whether these are acceptable possibilities, it is necessary to distinguish between donation for scientific research and donation for assisted reproduction. In the latter case, the interests of the resultant child must be paramount. It is not inconceivable that the child's emotional development could be harmed by the knowledge that it was conceived using cell material from a deceased person (or even an aborted foetus). It is therefore necessary to ask whether such uses of cell material are acceptable.

3.4.3 Fertility insurance for non-medical reasons

The possibility was mentioned above that freezing oocytes may be of major importance for women who are at risk of becoming infertile as the result of oncological treatment. This approach would enable them to keep the option of undergoing future IVF treatment using their own oocytes. If this could be carried out using immature oocytes (which also assumes the possibility of IVM), oocytes could be frozen as a form of fertility insurance, without the woman first having to undergo hormone stimulation.

If fertility insurance only requires the freezing of immature oocytes, the issue arises of this technique's application for non-medical reasons. It is conceivable that this would be requested by women who wish to postpone having children until a time in their lives when it might no longer be possible (without problems) by natural means. Oocytes are already frozen in the United States for this reason. It is questionable whether this is a desirable development. Furthermore, the Committee refers to the arguments put forward in its previous advisory report for an age limit for IVF using 'younger' oocytes (GR97a).

3.5 Importance of preclinical research

The Committee notes that new methods and techniques in artificial reproduction are sometimes tested in clinical practice without adequate preliminary studies using animals having been conducted to determine any harmful effects, if possible also in the long term and over several generations. The Committee considers this irresponsible, as it could mean that women and children are being exposed to avoidable health risks.

The finding that no harmful effects occur in animals does not anyway automatically justify the conclusion that a new technique can be used safely in humans (Bur95b). A step in the dark is always involved to some degree, owing to the possibility of species-specific differences. When new methods or techniques in artificial reproduction are involved (as discussed in this as well as the previous chapter), it is often only possible to say whether the step to the clinic is responsible after preclinical research using human embryos has been conducted (i.e. without subsequently transferring those embryos). The usefulness of any such research depends on whether it could lead to a reduction in the uncertainty remaining after animal research, concerning the safety of the technique, that would be relevant for the further policy. Although it is certainly not possible to clarify all safety aspects in preclinical embryo research, it would be possible to examine the potential for development (fertilization, division, blastocyst formation) and the chromosomal constitution of embryos produced after the application of a new technique (AFS86, Tro90). Considering that a large percentage of the embryos produced in normal IVF practice cannot be cultured to the blastocyst stage, and because approximately half of the embryos produced using normal IVF have chromosomal aberrations, it is necessary to determine beforehand which findings would lead to a different conclusion for the future policy. Depending on this, it would then be possible to determine how many embryos are required for research. Concrete research proposals would have to be tested against these methodological aspects.

The above does not say whether or not it is acceptable to use human embryos for scientific research. The Committee discusses this in more detail in the next chapter.

Research using human embryos

4.1 Introduction

4

In this chapter the Committee examines the discussion of the acceptability of research using human embryos *in vitro*. Whether and under which circumstances research is allowed using embryos *in vivo* is an entirely different issue that is beyond the scope of this advisory report. Moreover, the discussion here is limited to research involving embryos that are not intended to be transferred; this is referred to as 'consuming' embryo research. Research involving embryos that are to be transferred is only responsible if there is no risk of harmful consequences. The research must not jeopardize the health of any child resulting from the transfer.

The most important aims of research conducted thus far *(consuming embryo research)* are (Mau96, McL96, NIH94):

- to increase knowledge of the causes of diminished fertility
- to improve treatment possibilities for diminished fertility
- to develop methods for determining genetic or chromosomal abnormalities when selecting embryos for transfer
- to develop new methods of contraception.

The promising fields of research mentioned include (GR97b, McL96, NIH94):

- · increasing knowledge of the causes of congenital abnormalities
- developing therapeutic possibilities concerned with the healthy development of human embryos

49 Research using human embryos

- increasing knowledge of the factors involved in the origins of types of cancer
- research using embryonic stem cells, with a view to using them as a source of transplant material.

Not all these fields of research are covered by this chapter. In accordance with its assignment, the Committee wishes to limit itself to the issue of the acceptability of using human embryos for the research referred to in the preceding chapters of this advisory report: i.e. the further development of PGD and the improvement of IVF.

4.2 Ethical aspects

4.2.1 Three views of the moral status of the embryo in vitro

Each position taken in the discussion of the acceptability of research using human embryos *in vitro* assumes an opinion on 'the moral status' of human embryos *in vitro*. Having a moral status means: (to a greater or lesser extent) being worthy of moral consideration (Her96). The moral status of human beings is connected with their personhood. As persons, they deserve respect and, where necessary, protection. The question is whether and to what degree human embryos *in vitro* are also worthy of protection. The answers provided to this question can be divided into three groups, according to the underlying view of the relationship between the moral status of human beings and that of human embryos *in vitro*.

Equally worthy of protection

According to some, the moral status humans have as humans (persons) accrues also and to the same degree to human embryos *in vitro* (Eij97, Hon96, Joc89, LIN88). According to this view, the embryo is no less worthy of protection than a child or an adult human being and should be treated accordingly.

A variant of this view is based on the concept of personhood as used in Roman Catholic teachings. According to that concept, personhood is seen as given, not with any human faculty, but with the essence of humanity as it appears in the unity of body and soul (Boy91, Don87). Although this view leaves space for uncertainty about the embryo's ontological status (whether or not it is a person) at any time during its development, this does not constitute moral leeway: we cannot risk killing a person (Hon96).

Another variant assumes the 'modern' concept of personhood, which is defined in terms of certain human faculties (which in any case include a form of self-awareness) (Kob97, Loc64). According to this view, the fact that human embryos do not fulfil

criteria for personhood given with that definition is not conclusive. Conclusive is that they can be considered as 'potential persons'. Potential persons would have the same moral status as persons and would therefore be worthy of the same degree of protection (Rei97, Ved93).

Not worthy of protection (but with a symbolic value)

Others believe that human embryos *in vitro* have no moral status that makes them worthy of protection. They do not regard the capability of developing into a human being as the actual purpose of an embryo but only as a possibility, which moreover depends on whether or not it will be transferred (Har85, Har93a, Sin90). According to these authors, there is no reason to treat the embryo *in vitro* differently from the gametes from which it emerges.

Having 'no moral status' need not mean that human embryos *in vitro* may be subjected to every form of treatment. This may be opposed for other reasons, including the 'symbolic value' that human embryos (a beginning form of human life) actually have in our society (Har93a, Rob86, Ste92). So conceived, it is not for the sake of the embryo itself that it ought to be spared but for the sake of the community in which it has acquired social significance (Har93a, Rob95).

Relative worthiness of protection

A characteristic of a third group of views is that moral relevance is attached to both the difference (the embryo is not a human being) and the continuity (a human being could develop from the embryo). This represents a position between the two views discussed above. On the grounds of its human origin and its potential to develop into a human being, the embryo *in vitro* has an intrinsic value according to this understanding and therefore is worthy of protection. On the other hand, it is stressed that the embryo's moral status is not equal to that of human beings. The embryo's worthiness of protection is therefore regarded as relatively limited (Her96, Kui91, Rei93, Wer89). Often (not always, see for example Rei93) this is augmented with the notion that the moral status of human embryos and foetuses increases with their development (Her96). Proponents of this position speak of increasing worthiness of protection' (Dup88, Wer89). In different variants of this gradualistic view, various 'moments' in embryonic (or foetal) development are referred to as a transition to a stage in which the embryo would be more worthy of protection.

4.2.2 Research using human embryos in vitro

Only those adopting the first position described above ('equally worthy of protection') would reject consuming embryo research absolutely, regardless of how important any such research might be (Joc89). The other two positions have in common that embryo research is not deemed morally unacceptable in advance. However, insofar as the embryo is attributed a certain value (worthiness of protection on the grounds of its own moral status or a symbolic value), any form of research using human embryos requires further justification. The fact that it might lead to greater knowledge or that useful applications are conceivable is not sufficient; it has to be clear that the interests served by the research are also morally more important than the value attributed to the embryo *in vitro*. This position regarding the justification of consuming embryo research is adopted in practically every report published by committees both in the Netherlands and elsewhere on this subject (CCN86, GR86, GR89, NIH94, RCN93, War84).

4.2.3 Origin of embryos for research

When room is allowed on the basis of this viewpoint for consuming embryo research, the condition is sometimes attached that human embryos must not be specially produced for that purpose. Only surplus embryos from IVF practice may then be used for scientific research. This means that the research that cannot be carried out with these cannot take place, regardless of what the importance of any such research might be (Eis97, GR86, Kui89, Spr89).

Surplus embryos are the embryos that are not transferred to the woman for whose treatment they were produced. The majority of these are embryos that, for reasons of quality, are not suitable for cryopreservation. In the unusual case of it being decided in the IVF treatment not to freeze any embryos, all embryos not transferred in the cycle in which they were produced are 'surplus embryos'. Embryos that have been frozen for any length of time are only classified as surplus embryos when the woman (the couple) has indicated to renounce having them transferred in any subsequent cycle or treatment. Finally, there are also the embryos that are produced from an oocyte that is fertilized abnormally (for example by two sperm cells) and for that reason should not be transferred.

The possibility that 'surplus embryos' might in practice be produced for research purposes has been pointed out (War84, Wer91). Such would be the case if a more intensive stimulation regime were to be undertaken than was necessary for the woman's treatment. This is obviously unacceptable. The fact that it is possible brings into question the practical enforceability of the 'only surplus embryos' condition.

An argument for prohibiting the production of embryos for research would be that special production completely 'instrumentalizes' the embryo, unlike in the case of surplus embryos, which are produced with the intention of transferring them (Bur95a, CCN86, GR86, Kui89). As is clear from the latter part of this wording, the argument is not so much concerned with the nature of the use of the embryo, which is instrumentalising in both cases (Bea96), as with the reason for the embryo's production. In one case (surplus embryos), this is with the intention of allowing the embryo to develop into a child. As this is no longer a realistic possibility (otherwise there would be no such thing as a surplus embryo), the choice is between allowing the embryo to perish or (first) using it for scientific research. In the other case, an embryo is produced exclusively for use in scientific research (Kui89, Wer89). This makes no difference to the embryo's status (Ger93). However, it does raise the question of whether it is morally acceptable to produce embryos exclusively for use in scientific research. Besides this difference in intention, there is another morally relevant difference: surplus embryos are bound to be lost anyway, whereas producing embryos for research leads to embryos being lost that would otherwise not have existed.

Recognizing the relevance of these considerations need not mean that they have to be viewed as decisive. Various committees and authors have argued that any such recognition does not (decisively) affect the outcome of the balanced reasoning referred to above (KEM91, NIH94, Rei93, Rob94, War84, Wer87, Wer89, Wer91).

Whether producing embryos for research is acceptable also depends on whether the oocytes required for this can be obtained in a morally responsible manner. Is it acceptable in aid of scientific research to ask women to undergo treatment (hormone stimulation and follicle puncture) that involves a risk to their own health (GR97a)? Is it acceptable in aid of scientific research to ask a woman undergoing IVF treatment to relinquish some of her 'harvested' oocytes and thereby reduce the likelihood of her IVF treatment being successful?

4.2.4 Maximum development period

*

The doctrine of increasing worthiness of protection' implies that at some 'moment' in the development of the embryo (or foetus) it is no longer acceptable to use it for scientific research*. But those who wish to allow leeway for embryo research on grounds other than 'increasing worthiness of protection' are equally faced with the

The word 'moment' is in inverted commas to indicate that qualitative changes in the biological development occur not in stages but by virtue of processes for which it is only possible to give average time indications.

issue of having to decide how far embryonic development should be allowed to proceed within the scope of research.

As in the British Warnock report, the *terminus ad quem* for embryo research is often placed at a development period of 14 days; this corresponds with the 'moment' at which most embryos developing *in vivo* have completed the process of implantation in the womb (nidation) (War84). Various arguments are put forward for adopting this limit (Boe93, RCN93). One argument is that around this time the cells from which the future individual will develop become visible as an organized unit. It is only then that there is no longer a possibility of identical twins being produced by a split in the embryo. A fixed individual identity cannot be attributed to the embryo until this 'individuation' has occurred. Another argument that is often cited is that in the organization of cells that exist at around this time, a precursor develops of what will eventually become the central nervous system: the 'primitive streak' (NIH94).

Others contest the moral relevance of these events around the fourteenth day and take as the point of departure the 'moment' at which the first brain activity can be demonstrated. This argument takes the position that the embryo fails to satisfy the minimum characteristic of personal identity before this, namely consciousness (Loc88, Sin84, Tau85, Wer87). This would place the limit at around six weeks. Because the development of brain functions extends over a long period, it is not surprising that even later limits have been proposed, on the grounds of a less basic interpretation of the criterion of brain activity (which is sometimes compared with that of brain death at the end of life)(Jon89).

The long culture of human embryos *in vitro* is anyway not an issue with the current level of knowledge. After the seventh day, development clearly changes from normal development in the womb; a type of unorganized, 'cancerous', growth pattern arises (GR92).

4.3 Legal aspects

The human embryo *in vitro* is not a person in the eyes of the law and there is also no legal argument for treating it as such. Human beings only become part of the legal community through birth (Bro96). However, this is not to say that the unborn enjoy no legal protection whatsoever (GR89). The accepted view is that current law provides sufficient starting points for a legal theory in which the human embryo is allowed an increasing level of protection, according to its phase of development (Bra89, Bra95, Lee94).

4.3.1 Progressive legal protection

The 'theory of progressive legal protection' is the legal pendant of the ethical position indicated above as the 'doctrine of increasing worthiness of protection'. The main starting points for this legal theory are found in the Pregnancy Termination Act. The following standards are derived from the Act:

- pregnancy termination is not (any longer) permitted if the foetus is independently viable
- the abortion of a not independently viable foetus is only permitted if this is unavoidable because of an emergency situation on the part of the woman (and taking into account the other provisions of the Pregnancy Termination Act)
- the provisions of the Pregnancy Termination Act do not affect the use of agents to prevent the embryo's implantation in the womb.

According to the accepted medico-legal interpretation, these provisions mean that first the implantation and subsequently the viability limit can be designated as 'marker points' in the development of the human embryo, to which the law has attached the consequences of a greater degree of protection (Bra93). The development is thus devided into three phases:

- from fertilization until the embryo's implantation in the womb (completion of nidation, 14 days after fertilization)
- from implantation until the foetus is independently viable (pregnancy duration of around 24 weeks)
- from the viability limit to birth.

Leenen describes implantation as the transition between the *status potentialis* and the *status nascendi*. After implantation, the birth of a child can only be prevented if the embryo's growth and development is interrupted for any reason; prior to this, the embryo has the potential to develop into a child, but something else has to occur before it can realize this potential (Lee94). An implanted embryo enjoys a degree of legal protection* that allows no scope for scientific research. However, this does not apply to an embryo that still has the *status potentialis*. Leenen says of this: "The emergence of the human pre-embryo from human gametes and its potential to grow

^{*} For the legal relevance of the moment of implantation as the moment of transition in the theory of progressive legal protection, besides referring to the Pregnancy Termination Act, Leenen also refers to section 2, Book 1, of the 'Netherlands Civil Code. This stipulates that "the child with which a woman is pregnant is already considered as having been born whenever this is demanded by its interests". There is no question of pregnancy until the embryo's implantation in the womb.

into a human being call for caution in its handling, but the worthiness of protection is limited, owing to the indeterminateness of the pre-embryo and the primitive phase of its development". Its use for scientific research is therefore permissible according to proponents of the theory in question, provided certain criteria are observed. The scope this creates also permits research using embryos that have been produced especially for that purpose. In terms of the status the law ascribes to the embryo, it makes no difference what the intention was in producing it (Bra89, Lee94, Sut93).

There is greater agreement among medical lawyers about the *terminus ad quem* than in the ethical literature on embryo research. The starting point is that the embryo's legal status is not affected by whether it is *in vivo* or *in vitro*. The upper limit has to be set at a development period of 14 days. After that period, an embryo developing *in vivo* would have implanted, and its worthiness of protection would then be of the higher level associated with the *status nascendi*. By analogy, this status change therefore also applies to an embryo cultured for longer than 14 days *in vitro* (Bra89, Lee94).

However, the consensus described above is certainly not complete. According to Sutorius, the *status nascendi* only begins at the viability limit, and there can be no legal protection before then (Sut93). According to Van der Burg, current law does not provide a starting point for the position that the embryo *in vitro* is already to some degree (regardless of how small) worthy of protection (Bur94, Bur95a). There may well be moral reasons for treating it with respect. From the legal point of view, however, the embryo *in vitro* is deprived of any protection, even when cultured for more than 14 days. Van der Burg otherwise calls for legislation to be introduced as soon as possible to bring this, in his view, undesirable situation to an end. This is on the grounds of moral considerations that do not assume the (ethical) concept of increasing worthiness of protection, but which may be explained in terms of respect for the symbolic value of human embryos (Bur95a).

4.3.2 Future legislation

The fact that legislation will be introduced in this field was decided long ago. A bill (from 1992) which has since been withdrawn only left scope for 'therapeutic embryo research' concerned with the healthy development of the embryo, leading to pregnancy (Har93b)*. In March 1995, the present Minister of Health, Welfare and Sport, sent a memorandum to the Lower House also on behalf of the Minister of Justice, containing an outline of new legislation allowing scope for consuming embryo research, under strict conditions (TK95a).

* An exception was made for non-therapeutic research using polyploid embryos (which occur when an oocyte is fertilized by several sperm cells; embryos that are not suitable for transfer).

Article 18 of the European Convention on Human Rights and Biomedicine*, which will be put before the parliaments of the member states for ratification, stipulates that:

- where the law allows research on embryos in vitro, it shall ensure adequate protection of the embryo
- the creation of human embryos for research purposes is prohibited.

A separate Act will have to be introduced for the Convention's ratification in the Netherlands. The national legislation in countries that have adopted the convention must not conflict with the Convention's text. However, it is possible to make reservations in respect of certain articles. The United Kingdom is expected to do so in respect of the prohibition on the creation of human embryos for research purposes. A lot of research is conducted in the United Kingdom that would be affected by any such prohibition.

4.4 The Committee's standpoint

Following on from previous Health Council recommendations (GR86, GR89) and concurring with the aforementioned reports from other countries (CCN86, NIH94, RCN93, War84), the Committee believes that it may be morally and legally acceptable to use human embryos for scientific research, provided it involves a major health issue and due consideration is given to the interests of all those concerned.

4.4.1 Justification of research using human embryos

The issue of which view of the embryo's moral status is correct cannot be decided on the basis of independent arguments - arguments which owe nothing to one of the positions concerned in the discussion (Glo77). However, the first of the aforementioned viewpoints, i.e., that a person exists from the moment of fertilization (or in any case a being exists that should be treated as a person), is not compatible with the moral and legal scope permitted in our society for pregnancy termination, contraception using an intra-uterine device, and the acceptance of surplus embryos as a consequence of IVF (Joc89).

The Committee's standpoint is that while a given value should be assigned to the embryo *in vitro*, by virtue of which it deserves respect, this value is relative and can be overridden when other, also morally more imperative interests are involved. This leaves open the question of whether the value assigned to the embryo is based on its

Convention for the protection of human rights and dignity of the human being with regard to the application of biology and medicine (CON96).

*

own moral status (worthiness of protection) or on any social significance it is assigned (symbolic value).

This view implies that embryo research is only acceptable on the basis of an appraisal of the relative importance of the value of the embryo *in vitro*, on the one hand, and, on the other, the moral importance of the proposed research. The Committee believes that allowing scope for research using human embryos can be justified on the basis of a balanced appraisal of this kind. The greater evil would be to abandon embryo research concerned with major human health issues. Within the context of this advisory report, this refers to the health issues affecting IVF patients and the children brought into the world through artificial reproduction.

This standpoint on the justification of embryo research immediately entails adopting a number of criteria any such research has to satisfy (Dav95, NIH94, RCN93, TK95a). In the first place, it must be clear that the research involves a major health issue. The greater the doubt about this, the more difficult it becomes to justify using human embryos for the research in question. The Committee stresses that this does not only concern the importance of the field of research but also the question of whether the proposed research could add something to existing knowledge in that field. Secondly, the setup and the execution of the research must be scientifically sound. Thirdly, it must not be possible to obtain the envisaged results in any other way (through animal research or cell culture, for example). Finally, the research must not use more embryos than is strictly scientifically necessary.

4.4.2 Research using embryos created for that purpose

The Committee has considered in detail whether it may be permissible to create human embryos for research purposes*. The Committee's answer is a qualified yes. It does not contest that there is a moral difference between designating surplus embryos for scientific research and creating embryos for research purposes (see 4.2.3). The Committee believes the value (worthiness of protection or symbolic value) that has to be ascribed to human embryos *in vitro* is a *(prima facie)* reason for not creating them simply as research material.

The following standpoints have been adopted in previous advisory reports by Health Council Committees on the creation of embryos for research. In the 1986 advisory report on artificial reproduction, creating embryos specially for research was deemed morally unacceptable. One Committee member (while referring to the importance of the research this excluded) had a note added indicating the view that this was considered imprudent (GR86). The advisory report Erfelijkheid: wetenschap en maatschappij (Heredity: Society and Science), which was published three years later, specifically left open the question of the permissibility of creating embryos for research, also because the Committee was unable to reach consensus (GR89). Finally, in 1994, in its comments published on the draft European Convention on Human Rights and Biomedicine, the Standing Committee on Medical Ethics and Health Law considered the prohibition (see above 4.3.2) as rather unfortunate, owing to the ongoing discussion about its desirability (GR94b).

*

Although the use of surplus embryos is preferable on moral grounds, the Committee does not believe this means it is only justifiable to use surplus embryos. Such justification is after all based on the view that the embryo only has a limited value and that the moral requirement to give that value the greatest possible respect may be overridden by the possibly greater moral weight of the interests served by the scientific research in question. If the research cannot be conducted using surplus embryos and its importance for human health is beyond doubt, the Committee believes the use of embryos specially created for that purpose is justified, subject to the required oocytes being obtained in a morally sound manner (see below: 4.4.3).

The Committee does *not* consider the creation of research embryos acceptable for research that can be conducted using surplus embryos. This is the case for many research proposals but not for all (NIH94). Research may focus on processes, such as fertilization or the fertilized oocyte's stages of cell division, which have already taken place in surplus embryos. They are therefore unsuitable for research of this kind. Research into the safety and reliability of blastomere biopsy can generally be conducted using surplus embryos; however, this is not possible if the research is concerned with the safety of polar body biopsy. In order to be able to say anything on this subject, it will be necessary to fertilize the oocytes used for diagnosis and therefore to create embryos for research. The same applies to research concerned with the safety of techniques such as IVM and the cryopreservation of oocytes.

Furthermore, the on average lower quality of surplus embryos is an obstacle to some types of research. For particular research proposals, distortions as a result of the possibly non-representative nature of the IVF population can be avoided by using surplus embryos taken from women with blocked Fallopian tubes.

The research concerned with the combined development of IVM and the cryopreservation of oocytes may result in IVF treatment in the future leading to far fewer surplus embryos than is the case at present, with the result that hardly any surplus embryos will be available for scientific research. The Committee believes it would be justifiable to create embryos for research that as such could be conducted using surplus embryos, but for which no or insufficient surplus embryos are available.

4.4.3 Interests of oocyte-donor candidates

Using surplus embryos for research obviously also requires the informed consent of the persons providing the gametes (usually the man and woman for whom the embryo is created). However, in view of the risks associated with the necessary hormone stimulation and follicle puncture, it is questionable whether it is acceptable to request healthy women to donate mature oocytes for research.

Referring to the analogy of recruiting healthy trial subjects for scientific research that involves certain health risks to the subjects themselves, some members of the Committee believe that making such a request need not be considered unacceptable, provided the criteria of the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act are satisfied (EK98). Other members believe that requesting healthy women to donate oocytes for research is completely unacceptable. It is unlikely, though, that many women will be willing to undergo hormone stimulation in order to donate oocytes for scientific research.

The question is therefore whether mature oocytes for research can be obtained in any other way. Three alternatives are available, the first of which also presents a moral dilemma. It would be possible to recruit donors from IVF patients, who must anyway undergo hormone stimulation and follicle puncture for their own treatment. Although these women run no additional health risk if they decide to donate oocytes, they may well reduce their chance of having a child in doing so. The woman may feel unable to refuse a request from her doctor to donate a few oocytes, especially if they were to be used for research into improving artificial reproduction (to assist sister sufferers!).

The Committee believes approaching women in an IVF programme may be acceptable in exceptional cases, namely when a large number of oocytes is obtained *and* a high fertilization percentage is achieved in a prior attempt. No pressure may be placed on the woman to cooperate. The Committee stresses that it is not acceptable to exposé a woman to a heavier stimulation regime than is considered necessary for her treatment, simply in order to obtain a larger number of oocytes with a view to using some of them for research.

Finally, there are two other possibilities that present no moral problems and which are therefore preferable, even if they only offer limited consolation for different reasons. Firstly, women in an IVF programme could be asked permission to use oocytes that turned out not to have been fertilized. Although a second attempt at fertilization could be undertaken, this is not generally considered responsible within the context of treatment. This objection would not apply to a second attempt (using IVF or ICSI) undertaken to obtain research embryos. However, the oocytes may be of a lower quality. Whether or not this is a drawback depends on the nature of the research for which the research embryos are created.

The other possibility would be to ask women who have to undergo a gynaecological operation (e.g. sterilization) for permission to harvest any mature oocyte. Because this involves an unstimulated cycle, most of the aforementioned risks for the donor would be removed. Only a very limited yield can be expected from this option because no more than one mature oocyte can be obtained from each donor.

In summary, the Committee believes that obtaining mature oocytes with a view to creating embryos for research need not be seen as completely impossible, taking into account the interests of the oocyte-donor candidates.

The reference to *mature* oocytes was intentional in the above. After all, in the case of research requiring *immature oocytes*, the last possibility referred to (requesting women who have to undergo a gynaecological operation) is a suitable and unproblematic way of acquiring sufficient research material. Major research proposals that require the use of immature oocytes include *in vitro* maturation, and cryopreservation of immature oocytes.

As mentioned, the research concerned with the combined development of these techniques may result in fewer surplus embryos being available for scientific research. On the other hand, the development of these techniques may bring an end to the scarcity of oocytes for the creation of research embryos, as the latter would no longer require the use of mature oocytes.

4.4.4 The fourteen-day limit

The Committee notes that international consensus appears to be growing in favour of the prohibition of keeping human embryos *in vitro* for longer than fourteen days (development period) (GR86, RCN93, War84). It points out the pragmatic nature of this consensus, as there are differences of opinion about the plausibility of the underlying arguments (especially among ethicists), and that some authors call for a later limit (such as a development period of approximately six weeks) (see 5.3.4). As current knowledge does not permit the culture of human embryos for longer than approximately seven days, without them losing their internal structure, the Committee believes it can refrain from pronouncing upon this, especially because the research this advisory report was intended to consider (embryo research in the context of PGD and artificial reproduction) can be conducted without keeping embryos *in vitro* for more than a few days.

4.4.5 No transfer of embryos used for research

At the beginning of section 4.5, the Committee stipulated that in embryo research due consideration must be given to the interests of all those concerned. This entails not only considering the persons who have rights in respect of any surplus embryos they donate for research, or (in the case of research using specially cultured embryos) the potential gamete donors, but also the child that might develop from the embryo, if it were to be transferred. Besides the fact that the embryos or gametes have not been donated for this, transfer is unacceptable because of the risk of the research having

harmful consequences for the child. Considering the interests of all those concerned (and in accordance with the criterion that the value of human embryos must be respected) it is necessary to allow any embryos remaining to perish directly after the research has been completed, also in order to prevent their misuse.

4.4.6 Information and consent

In all cases, using surplus embryos for scientific research requires the written consent of those who have rights in respect of those embryos, generally the man and woman for whom they are created. However, in the case of donor IVF, the discretion of sperm or oocyte donors cannot be ignored with regard to embryos created from their gametes. Until new legislation determines otherwise, the point of departure should be that consent must be obtained from those whose gametes are used to create the embryos. It is best to obtain the consent of sperm or oocyte donors in advance (when they donate the gametes), although this does not affect the fact that donors can go back on what was agreed in the donor agreement. See the Committee's previous advisory report (GR97a) for a more extensive discussion of the extent of the donor's discretionary rights.

The woman and man must be provided with sufficient information to enable them to make an informed decision about the possible donation of embryos for research, also bearing in mind the possible alternatives (storage for their own use, donation to another subfertile couple who would like to have children, or allowing the embryos to perish). The information required for this should be provided before the IVF treatment commences. They should be thoroughly informed about the nature and purpose of the research for which the donation is being requested. There must be a possibility of only donating embryos for particular research aims, or only embryos without any normal chance of development. It must be explained to the woman and man that they are entitled to go back on their decision, provided the research has not commenced, but that embryos already being used in research no longer qualify for transfer. The woman and man must not be subjected to any form of pressure. This aspect is particularly important if a treatment relationship exists at the same time. Nor may any payment be made for donated embryos. Embryo donation is not possible if the woman or man are unable to agree on the destiny of their embryos. In that case, the only remaining option is to let the embryos perish straight awav.

The specific consent of the sperm and oocyte donor is required in the case of research that does not use surplus embryos but embryos that have been created within the scope of research. The aforementioned criteria for the provision of information also apply in such cases, on the understanding that the information must be provided before the gametes are donated. The criteria of the Medical Research Involving Subjects Act (EK98) apply to oocyte donation requiring an invasive procedure (i.e. all cases except those in which oocytes are donated in an IVF programme; see 4.5.3).

Finally, the Committee points out that there must be a discussion with the donors of embryos or gametes beforehand to determine whether they wish to be informed of any data relevant to their own health that may become available during the research.

4.4.7 Central review

As is clear from the aforementioned ministerial memorandum containing an outline of a new bill (TK95a), the intention is to stipulate by law that all research using human embryos must be presented for review to the Central Committee to be set up in accordance with the provisions of the Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act. The Central Committee must ensure that the proposed research satisfies all the statutory criteria. This means that assessing the relative weight of the health interests involved in the research is also left to this committee.

The Committee supports the decision to have research reviewed centrally in this field, which is in so many respects a sensitive one (see also GR97b).

4.5 Conclusion

The Committee believes that both the further development of PGD and the improvement of IVF treatment (which may lead to reduced risks for the woman, fewer surplus embryos, and an improvement in the balance between the positive and negative effects of treatment, owing to a greater likelihood of success), is of such major importance for human health, that research using human embryos may be acceptable with these aims in mind. This is not to say that any specific research in this field is acceptable. That also depends on whether the knowledge required to attain these objectives can be obtained in any other way (for example through research using animals). Where the safety of new methods and techniques is concerned, the research must be expected to provide a better-founded answer as to whether it would be responsible to make the step to clinical practice (see 3.5).

In certain cases, depending on the nature of any uncertainty remaining after the completion of animal experiments and the severity of the possible consequences, the Committee believes it would be unacceptable to directly introduce a new method or technique into clinical practice before carrying out research using human embryos, or waiting for the results of such research. Whether this involves research using surplus embryos or research that requires the creation of human embryos is not a deciding factor here (see 4.4.2).

If the outcome of the discussion of the acceptability of embryo research is that creating embryos for research purposes is to be prohibited in the Netherlands, the Committee believes this should not lead to direct testing in clinical research of certain techniques (such as IVM or oocyte cryopreservation) about the safety of which embryo research could provide important information. Under no circumstances whatsoever may women and children be turned into trial subjects for the sake of protecting embryos*.

If any such prohibition is introduced, it would be possible to await the results of preclinical embryo research conducted abroad into the safety of given new techniques. The United Kingdom in particular is one country where the creation of embryos for research is permitted under certain conditions. Albeit with some delay, IVF practice in the Netherlands could then also benefit from any significant improvements resulting from techniques such as IVM or oocyte cryopreservation becoming available. However, it would be folly to believe that this provides an escape from the dilemma outlined here. Those who set their sights on obtaining results abroad from research that is prohibited here deprive themselves of any arguments for credibly supporting that prohibition (Bea96).

* McLaren compared the transfer of embryos that have been exposed to experimental techniques with "making the first test of a new aircraft-guidance system on a crowded Boeing 747" (McL89).

Evaluation

Introduction

With this advisory report the Committee concludes a series of three on artificial reproduction. The earlier reports were on ICSI (July 1996; GR96) and on Standard IVF (February 1997; GR97a). The series deals with the level of knowledge on artificial-reproduction technology as well as the associated social issues.

These advisory reports were commissioned in connection with the intention of the Minister of Health, Welfare and Sport to update the 1989 IVF Planning Decree. Almost ten years later, in 1998, the new Planning Decree is a fact. The Act on which these regulations are based is also new, i.e. the Special Medical Treatments Act, which came into force on 14 November 1997 (Act of 24 October 1997, Stb 1997, 515), and replaced the section 18 regulations of the Hospitals Act.

The importance of government involvement in IVF and the associated techniques is not a point for discussion. In the parliamentary handling of the Special Medical Treatments Act, IVF was referred to on various occasions as an example of a medical procedure that calls for government involvement. Quality assurance and regulation of demand play a role in this, but in particular, also the ethical and legal issues that surround IVF and the techniques associated with it.

In its deliberations, the Committee encountered an issue of a social nature for which it requests specific attention here, in view of future developments in artificial-reproduction technology: to what degree have IVF and related techniques been introduced in the Netherlands in the recent past along the lines of the principle of

65 Evaluation

'evidence-based medicine' and does the legislation on this subject provide the necessary footing? The question arose because the IVF Planning Decree is the Committee's focal point and regulations of this type are pre-eminently intended as a means of providing guidance in the control of given medical procedures, after their introduction into the health care system. Although the issue is not specifically concerned with artificial-reproduction technology, it is highly significant in this field, because developments are taking place at such a pace and are so far-reaching: it appears as if all the limits set by nature can be exceeded. The Committee realizes that the discussion about the introduction of 'special' medical technology is complex. It does not claim to provide a definitive analysis and vision here. However, it does believe it can provide some key points for the topic's further discussion. To this end, it first outlines the reference model for evaluating 'special' medical technology, with a view to it being introduced judiciously and it provides an insight into the regulatory frameworks. The Committee then provides a brief analysis on the basis of its advisory reports of how reproduction technology has been introduced in the Netherlands and the role regulation has played in this. Finally, the Committee formulates a number of conclusions.

Reference model

When assessing medical technology with a view to its judicious introduction, it is important to establish that it is 'ripe' for use. A number of phases can be distinguished (Bux97, GR88, STG87):

- 1 The development phase. Fundamental scientific research produces results that may form the starting point for a new medical procedure. This stage is mainly concerned with laboratory research (including research using human gametes and embryos) and animal-based research into the working mechanism, toxicology, etc.
- 2 The phase in which human subjects are used on a trial scale. It has to be determined in this phase whether the method is effective and safe, ideally on the basis of sound research (RCT). The research will use trial subjects on a limited scale.
- 3 The phase concerned with the possible incorporation of the new technology into health care. In this phase, the research (ideally RCTs) is concerned with determining the most appropriate indication for referral, the technology's effectiveness (efficacy and cost-effectiveness), and the required scale, distribution and organization.
- 4 The phase concerned with more wide-spread distribution (diffusion). Various types of evaluation studies are conceivable, such as a study of the possibilities for countering any over- or under-utilization detected in phase 3, or an assessment of

inter-doctor variations (or differences between organizations) in the quality of care provided.

These phases are not always sharply distinguished in practice. Phases one and two are frequently not applied to many types of health care satisfactorily, if at all. The transition to phase three often occurs silently, as is the case with the transition to phase four. Ideally, research should be conducted in all these stages and the next phase should only follow, if the research results of the preceding phase give cause. The judicious and controlled introduction of 'special' medical technology is a complex affair involving many players: the profession, research financiers (including the Netherlands Organization for Scientific Research (NWO), the Investigative Medicine Committee, the Netherlands Foundation for Health Care Research (ZON), institutional review boards, the Health Council, the Health Research Council (RGO), and the government (TK95b).

The regulatory frameworks

The regulatory frameworks are intended to correspond with the ideal picture. The Committee has limited itself here to naming two Acts that it considers important in the introduction of special' medical technology. These are the forthcoming Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act and the Special Medical Treatments Act. The former will apply to new techniques that are still at the research-stage (EK98). Research has to demonstrate whether the technique is safe, efficacious and reliable. The Act prescribes an institutional review of the application of techniques within the scope of a protocolled research setting. To this end, the Act provides a recognition system for institutional review boards. The Act also establishes a Central Committee which will, in the fist instance, assess the scientific soundness and ethical acceptability of research for which there is a scarcity of expertise in the Netherlands.

The Special Medical Treatments Act applies to medical procedures in the broader sense of the word (Stb97). This includes both existing and new techniques or methods that are still being developed. The Act provides the Minister of Health, Welfare and Sport with the possibility of subjecting procedures to a licensing system, possibly temporarily. This instrument is comparable with the old system of section 18 of the Hospitals Act. The minister can impose a statutory prohibition on a procedure by means of an Order in Council. Moreover, the Act gives the minister powers in the field of investigative medicine.

Introduction of artificial reproduction techniques in the Netherlands

In delineating the level of knowledge concerning major artificial-reproduction techniques, the Committee has obtained an insight into the way in which these techniques are introduced in the Netherlands and has formed an opinion about the issue of whether they are introduced judiciously.

The Committee finds that IVF has not been introduced entirely in accordance with the reference model (GR97a). This judgement is in line with the 1991 Annual Report on Health Care, which was largely devoted to developments in the field of reproduction (GR92). The main problem was with phase 3: too few randomized trials have been conducted to determine the effectiveness of IVF. The method has rapidly been deployed in clinical practice as an accepted form of health care and, without any justification based on research data, the scope for referrals has quickly widened. Another problem is the lack of follow-up data about children born after IVF. A cost-effectiveness study was carried out as early as 1989. This made a considerable contribution to limiting the number of centres using IVF. The Committee has not concerned itself with phases 1 and 2 of Standard IVF: this was not part of its remit, since IVF has been considered as an accepted form of health care in the Netherlands since 1989, and a Planning Decree, partly based on a 1986 Health Council advisory report (GR86) was in force.

The introduction of the technique of embryo cryopreservation has also only been partly in line with the reference model (GR97a). The main problem was with phase 2: too little research has been conducted into the safety of cryopreservation. Nor have there been many randomized studies into the technique's effectiveness, phase 3.

With regard to ICSI, MESA and TESE, the Committee has already established that the three techniques are at different stages of introduction in the Netherlands (GR96). Only 'standard' ICSI (using ejaculated sperm) has been deployed to a certain extent and can be considered to be currently in phase 3. In the Committee's view, the animal-based experimental research that preceded the clinical research was extremely limited, particularly the research concerned with the safety of the technique for offspring. Technical problems stood in the way of that research. The step to clinical research (phase 2) was taken quickly, partly for this reason*. ICSI was also rapidly introduced in the Netherlands as a Standard technique (phase 3).

* In connection with this, the Committee refers to recommendations issued by the Provisional Central Ethical Review Board (KEMO) in April 1994 to the IVF centres, following a concrete research protocol for ICSI. On the basis of the level of knowledge at the time, KEMO was largely in agreement with the clinical research proposal. KEMO stressed the uncertainties about safety with regard to offspring. The Committee considered it responsible to view ICSI as an accepted form of health care because research data on children born after ICSI gave no cause for concern. However, it took the position that the use of ICSI must be subject to strict criteria (especially with regard to referrals) and that follow-up examinations of the children are necessary.

In its advisory report of 1996 the Committee took a different standpoint on MESA and TESE. These techniques were hardly used at all in the Netherlands. The Committee called for further animal-based experimental research into their safety with regard to offspring. The profession also had reservations about MESA and TESE in clinical practice: it introduced a moratorium.

In this third advisory report, the Committee discusses the level of knowledge concerning a number of new techniques that are related to IVF in various ways. It first discussed PGD and the method's three variants. The Committee has found that all the variants are still at the research-stage. In the Netherlands, patiënt studies are only being conducted for blastomere biopsy. The research protocol on which this is based has been approved by the Provisional Central Ethical Review Board (KEMO) (KEM91, KEM94) and is currently in phase 2: patiënt studies are being conducted to obtain an insight into the technique's safety, effectiveness and reliability. The Committee believes blastomere biopsy has been introduced judiciously in the Netherlands thus far.

The Committee believes further animal-based experiments and preclinical research using embryos (phase 1) must be carried out for the major new techniques referred to in this advisory report, to wit, IVM and oocyte cryopreservation, before they can be responsibly deployed in clinical research.

As is clear from the above, the Committee believes the question of whether artificialreproduction techniques have been introduced judiciously in the Netherlands cannot be answered with a simple 'yes' or 'no'. The picture varies. A degree of perspective is also necessary because in practice it is never possible to satisfy all the criteria of a reference model. It is also pointed out that practice in the Netherlands is unavoidably influenced by surrounding countries. Artificial-reproduction techniques also involve some special aspects in view of which it is not always easy to follow all the phases of the reference model. It has become clear that scientific research using human embryos (preclinical research) will be necessary within the context of phases I and 2. This is a controversial issue. Artificial reproduction also often involves an urgent request for help from patients who believe everything should be done to fulfil their desire to have children, and the medical profession wants to help them succeed. The necessary cautious research steps are therefore sometimes taken too quickly, or missed out altogether.

The set of statutory Instruments

The Committee believes the IVF Planning Decree based on the Hospitals Act has kept a grip on any expansion of IVF treatment (phase 4). Concerning the medico-ethical assessment of ICSI and PGD, an advisory role has been taken on by KEMO. The aforementioned new legislation will provide the government with more instruments for promoting the judicious introduction of technology (EK98, Stb97). The Medical Research Involving Human Subjects Act provides criteria for assessing concrete research proposals (as the future legislation on the use of human gametes and embryos is also expected to do), and it is reasonable for the Central Committee to be appointed as the evaluating body for research proposals concerned with artificial reproduction. The Special Medical Treatments Act enables the Minister to issue a prohibition on the use of a new technique in clinical practice. The Committee assumes that this offers a possibility for preventing the step to incorporation in Standard health care being taken too soon.

Conclusions and recommendations

The introduction of 'special' medical technology is complex. Given a number of special aspects, this is all the more so for new artificial-reproduction technology. In spite of warnings in advisory reports from the Health Council that have been taken into account in various sections of regulations, the introduction of artificial-reproduction techniques in the Netherlands has not been entirely satisfactory. The Committee's most important point of criticism pertains to the omission of steps in the requisite research: animal-based experimental research, preclinical research using embryos, randomized trials with patient groups, and follow-up research among the children. In the Committee's view, the development and possible introduction of future techniques should be more along the lines of the reference model than is the case at present. It believes the aforementioned new legislation may provide a useful instrument for achieving this. However, the Committee points out that research is impossible without the finances to resource it. The Committee believes the financial implications of judicious phasing should also be paid particular attention when setting priorities for research. Prioritizing is a joint responsibility of government, the profession and research financiers. The Committee's view is that where assisted reproduction is considered socially important, the judicious development of the necessary knowledge and techniques should also be facilitated. The Committee notes in agreement that the current policy stresses the principle of 'evidence-based medicine' with regard to the introduction of new technology in health care. This principle should also be

the starting point in the field of artificial reproduction, all the more so because in this field it is always also the health and other interests of the offspring that are at stake.

Rijswijk, 19 March 1998, on behalf of the Committee

(signed)

JGM Aartsen, scientific secretary W J Dondorp, scientific secretary professor J W Wladimiroff, chairman

Literature

AFS86	American Fertility Society. Ethical considerations of the new reproductive technologies by the Ethics
	Committee of the American Fertility Society. Fertil Steril 1986; 46 (S1): 51S-52 S.
AFS94	American Fertility Society. Ethical considerations of the new reproductive technologies by the Ethics
	Committee of the American Fertility Society. Preimplantation genetic diagnosis. Fertil Steril 1994; 62
	(S1): 64S-66S.
Ala96	Alak BM, Smith GD, Woodruf TK, e.a. Enhancement of primate oocyte maturation and fertilization in
	vitro by inhibin A and activin A. Fertil Steril 1996; 66: 646-53.
A1H86	Al-Hasani S, Diedrich K, van der Ven H, e.a. Erste Ergebnisse der Kryokonservierung von menschlichen
	Oozyten. Geburtshilfe Frauenheilk 1986; 46: 643-4.
Aml96	Amleh A, Ledee N, Saeed J, e.a. Competence of oocytes from the B6.YDOM sex-reversed female mouse
	for maturation, fertilization, and embryonic development in vitro. Dev Biol 1996; 178: 263-75.
Ang94	Angell RR. Possible pitfalls in preimplantation diagnosis of chromosomal disorders based on polar body
	analysis. Hum Reprod 1994; 9: 181-2.
A096	Ao A, Handyside A, Winston RM. Preimplantation genetic diagnosis of cystic fibrosis (delta F508). Eur J
	Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 1996; 65: 7-10.
ASR97	American Society for Reproductive Medicine. Embryo splitting for infertility treatment. Fertil Steril 1997;
	67(S1):4S-5S.
Bah96	Bahadur G, Steele S J. Ovarian tissue cryopreservation for patients. Hum Reprod 1996; 11: 2215-6.
Bal97	Balen van F, Vergeer MM, Ketting E. Perspectieven van pre-implantatie diagnostiek en verwante
	technologieën. Utrecht/Amsterdam: NISSO/UvA, Faculteit POW, 1997.

73 Literature

Bar95	Barnes FL, Crombie A, Gardner DK, e.a. Blastocyst development and birth after in-vitro maturation of
	human primary oocytes, intracytoplasmic sperm injection and assisted hatching. Hum Reprod 1995; 10:
	3243-7.
Bar96	Barnes FL, Kausche A, Tiglias J, e.a. Production of embryos from in vitro-matured primary human
	oocytes. Fertil Steril 1996; 65: 1151-6.
Bea96	Beaufort de I. Conditions for embryo research. In particular the 'only surplus embryos' condition. Council
	of Europe. Third Symposium on Bioethics. Medically-assisted procreation and the protection of the human
	embryo. Strasbourg 15-18 December 1996. CDBI/SPK (96) 7.
Beh95	Behboodi E, Anderson GB, BonDurant RH, e.a. Birth of large calves that developed from in vitro-derived
	bovine embryos. Theriogenology 1995; 44: 227-32.
Ber96	Bernard A, Fuller BJ. Cryopreservation of human oocytes: a review of current problems and perspectives.
	Hum Reprod Update 1996; 2: 193-207.
Big97	Biggers JD, Summers MC, McGinnis LK. Polyvinyl alcohol and amino acids as substitutes for bovine
	serum albumin in culture media for mouse preimplantation embryos. Hum Reprod Update 1997; 3:
	125-35.
Boe93	Boer Th A. Morele aspecten van experimenten met pre-embryo's. In: Stichting Biowetenschappen en
	Maatschappij. Pre-embryo. Het prille begin. Leiden: CABIO, 1993: 33-41.
Bon89	Bongso A, Soon-Chye N, Sathananthan H, e.a. Improved quality of human embryos when co-cultured with
	human ampullary cells. Hum Reprod 1989; 4: 706-13.
Bor80	Borland RM, Biggers JD, Lechene CP, e.a. Elemental composition of fluid in the human Fallopian tube. J
	Reprod Fertil 1980; 58: 479-82.
Bou92	Bouquet M, Selva J, Auroux M. The incidence of chromosomal abnormalities in frozen-thawed mouse
	oocytes after fertilization. Hum Reprod 1992; 7: 76-80.
Boy91	Boyle J. The Roman Catholic Tradition and Bioethics. In: Brody A, Lustig BA, Tristram Engelhardt H,
	red; e.a. Bioethics Yearbook. Volume 1. Theological developments in Bioethics: 1988-1990. Dordrecht:
	Kluwer Academie Publishers, 1991: 5-21
Bra89	Braake te ThAM. Experimenten met embryo's. Een gezondheidsrechtelijke benadering. Tijdschr
	Gezondheidsr 1989: 86-94.
Bra93	Braake te ThAM. De status van het (pre-)embryo; juridische aspecten van het onderzoek met
	(pre-)embryo's. In: Stichting Biowetenschappen en Maatschappij. Pre-embryo. Het prille begin. Leiden:
	CABIO, 1993: 43-52.
Bra95	Braake te Th A M. De juridische status van het embryo: een stevig aangemeerde leer. Tijdschr
	Gezondheidsr 1995: 80-4.
Bro96	Broekhuijsen-Molenaar AML. The legal status of the embryo in vitro. Council of Europe. Third
	Symposium on Bioethics. Medically-assisted procreation and the protection of the human embryo.
	Strasbourg 15-18 December 1996. CDBI/SPK (96) 17.
Bur94	Burg van der W. De juridische "status" van het embryo: een op drift geraakte fictie [met reactie van HJJ
	Leenen en naschrift van de auteur] Tijdschr Gezondheidsr 1994; 7: 386-409.

Bur95a	Burg van der W. Symboolwerking van embryo-wetgeving. Nederl Juristenblad 1995; 22 september. Afl 33: 1236-41.
Bur95b	Burn J, Strachan T. Human embryo use in developmental research. Nature Genet 1995; 11: 3-6.
Bus85	Buster JE, Bustillo M, Rodi IA, e.a. Biologie and morphologic development of donated human ova
	recovered by nonsurgical uterine lavage. Am J Obster Gynaecol 1985; 153: 211-7.
Bux97	Buxton M. Economie evaluation early in the life style of a medical technology. Abstract. European
	Workshop: Scanning the horizon foremerging health technologies. Copenhagen, 12-13 September 1997.
Cah97	Cahill DJ. Risks of GnRH agonists administration in early pregnancy. In: Filicori M, Flamigni V.
	Ovulation update '98. New-York, London: Parthenon, 1997.
Can94	Candy CJ, Wood MJ, Whittingham DG, e.a. Cryopreservation of immature mouse oocytes. Hum Reprod
	1994; 9: 1738-42.
CDA92	Wetenschappelijk Instituut voor het CDA. Genen en Grenzen. Een christen-democratische bijdrage aan de
	discussie over de gentechnologie. Den Haag: Wetenschappelijk Instituut voor het CDA, 1992.
CCN86	Comité Consultatif National d'éthique pour les sciences de la vie et de la santé. Avis relatif aux recherches
	et utilisation des embryons humains in vitro è des fins médicales et scientifiques. In: CCNE. Dixième
	Anniversaire. Les Avis de 1983 a 1993. Paris: CCNE, 1993: 113-61.
CCN97	Comité Consultatif National d'Ethique pour les sciences de la vie et de la santé, réponse au Président de la
	République au sujet du clonage reproductif. Les Cahiers CCNE 12, 22 April 1997: 17-44.
Cha91	Cha KY, Koo JJ, Ko JJ, e.a. Pregnancy after in vitro fertilization of human follicular oocytes collected
	from nonstimulated cycles, their culture in vitro and their transfer in a donor oocyte program. Fertil Steril
	1991; 55: 109-13.
Cha95	Chappel SC. Heterogeneity of follicle stimulating hormone. Control and physiological function. Hum
	Reprod Update 1995; 1: 479-87.
Che86	Chen C. Pregnancy after human oocyte Cryopreservation. Lancet 1986; ii: 884-6.
Coh90	Cohen J, Elsner C, Kort H, e.a. Impairment of the hatching process following IVF in the human and
	improvement of implantation by assisting hatching using micromanipulation. Hum Reprod 1990; 5: 7-13.
Coh91	Cohen J, Hotz RL. Human embryo research: ethics and recent progress. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol 1991;
	3: 678-84.
Coh92	Cohen J, Alikani M, Reing AM, e.a. Selective assisted hatching of human embryos. Ann Acad Med
	Singapore 1992; 21: 565-70.
Coh94	Cohen J, Tomkin G. The science, fiction, and reality of embryo-cloning. Kennedy Inst Ethics J 1994; 4:
	193-203.
CON96	Council of Europe. Convention for the protection of human rights and dignity of the human being with
	regard to the application of biology and medicine. Convention on human rights and biomedicine. Council
	of Europe: Strasbourg, 1996. DIR/JUR (96) 14.
Cor96	Cortvrindt R, Smitz J, van Steirteghem AC. A morphological and functional study of the effect of slow
	freezing folio wed by complete in-vitro maturation of primary mouse ovarian follicles. Hum Reprod 1996;
	11:2648-55.
Dav95	Davis D S. Embryos created for research purposes. Kennedy Inst Ethics J 1995; 5: 343-54.

Day95	Daya S, Gunby J, Hughes EG, e.a. Natural cycles for in-vitro fertilization: cost-effectiveness analysis and factors influencing outcome. Hum Reprod 1995; 10: 1719-24.
Del93	Delhanty JD, Griffin DK, Handyside AH, e.a. Detection of aneuploidy and chromosomal mosaicism in human embryos during preimplantation sex determination by fluorescent in situ hybridisation, (FISH). Hum Mol Genet 1993; 2: 1183-5.
Dok90	Dokras A, Sargent IL, Ross C, e.a. Trophectoderm biopsy in human blastocysts. Hum Reprod 1990; 5: 821-5
Don87	<i>Donum Vitae</i> Instructie van de Congregatie voor de geloofsleer over de eerbied voor het beginnend menselijk leven en de waardigheid van de voortplanting. Archief Kerken 1987; 42: 352-379.
Dum97	Dumoulin JCM, van Wisen LCP, Menheere PPCA, e.a. Taurine effects as an osmolyte in human and mouse oocytes and embryos. Biol Reprod 1997; 56: 739-44.
Dun90	Dungen van den HM, Dieten van JA, Rees van GP, e.a. Testicular weight, tubular diameter and number of Sertoli cells in rats are decreased after early prepuberal administration of an LHRH-antagonist: the quality of spermatozoa is not impaired. Life Sci 1990; 46: 1081-9.
Dup88	Dupuis HM, de Beaufort ID. De morele positie van de ongeborene. In: de Beaufort ID, Dupuis HM, red. Handboek Gezondheidsethiek. Assen/Maastricht: van Gorcum, 1988: 375-94.
Edi97	Edirisinghe WR, Junk SM, Matson PL, e.a. Birth from cryopreserved embryos following in-vitro maturation of oocytes and intracytoplasmic sperm injection. Hum Reprod 1997; 12: 1056-8.
Edw97	Edwards RG, Beard HK. Oocyte polarity and cell determination in early mammalian embryos. Mol Hum Reprod 1997; 3: 863-905.
Eij97	Eijk WJ. Criteria voor de status van het menselijk embryo. In: Eijk WJ, Lelkens JPM, Garrett P, red. Het embryo iets of iemand? Oegstgeest: Colomba, 1997: 25-37.
Eis97	Eisenberg VH, Schenker JG. Preembryo research: medical aspects and ethical concerns. Obstet Gynaecol Surv 1997; 52: 565-74.
EK88	Eerste Kamer der Staten-Generaal. Beleidsdebat naar aanleiding van begroting WVC, 14 juni 1988.
EK98	Eerste Kamer der Staten-Generaal. Wet medisch-wetenschappelijk onderzoek met mensen. Handelingen Eerste Kamer, vergaderjaar 1997/1998, 22 588.
Els93	Eist van der J, Nerinckx S, van Steirteghem A. Association of ultrarapid freezing of mouse oocytes with increased polyploidy at the pronucleate stage, reduced cell numbers in blastocysts and impaired fetal development. J Reprod Fertil 1993; 99: 25-32.
Epp77	Eppig JJ, Mouse oocyte development in vitro with various culture systems. Dev Biol 1977; 60: 371-88.
Epp89	Eppig JJ, Schroeder AC. Capacity of mouse oocytes from preantral follicles to undergo embryogenesis and development to live young after growth, maturation and fertilization in vitro. Biol reprod 1989; 41: 268-76.
Epp96	Eppig JJ, O'Brien MJ. Development in vitro of mouse oocytes from primordial follicles. Biol Reprod 1996; 54: 197-207.
Eve97	Evers JLH. Pre-implantatie genetische diagnostiek (PGD). Ned Tijdschr Obstet Gynaecol 1997; 110: 407-8.

Fau98	Fauser BCJM Zorg rondom de voortplanting: luxe geneeskunde? Rede uitgesproken bij de aanvaarding
	van het ambt van bijzonder hoogleraar in de gynaecologische endocrinologie aan de Erasmus Universiteit
	Rotterdam op 29 januari 1998. Rotterdam: EUR, 1998.
Fir91	First NL Micromanipulastion techniques with potential use in animal agnculture. In: Verlinsky Y, Kuliev
	AM, red. Preimplantation genetics. New York: Plenum Press, 1991:49-61.
Gar93a	Gardner DK, Sakkas D. Mouse embryo cleavage, metabolism and viability: role of medium composition.
	Hum Reprod 1993; 8: 288-95.
Gar93b	Gardner DK, Leese HJ. Assessment of embryo metabolism and viability. Handboek of in vitro
	fertilization. Boca Raton: CRC press, 1993.
Geb95	Geber S, Winston RM, Handyside AH. Proliferation of blastomeres from biopsied cleavage stage human
	embryos in vitro: an alternative to blastocyst biopsy for preimplantation diagnosis. Hum Reprod 1995; 10: 1492-6.
Ger93	Gerrand N. Creating embryos for research. J Appl Philos 1993; 10: 175-87.
Ger94	Geraedts JPM, Pieters MHEC, Dreesen J, e.a. IVF en pre-implantatiediagnostiek. In: Slager E,
	Schoemaker J, Gerris JMR. Fertiliteitsonderzoek en behandeling anno 1994. Proceedings van het congres
	gehouden op 9,10 en 11 februari 1994. De Doelen Rotterdam. Oss: Organon, 1994: 251-256.
Gia97	Gianaroli L, Magli MC, Munné S, e.a. Will preimplantation genetic diagnosis assist patients with a poor
	prognosis to achieve pregnancy? Hum Reprod 1997; 12: 1762-7.
Gil97	Gilchrist RB, Nayadu PL, Hodges JK. Maturation, fertilization and development of marmoset monkey
	oocytes in vitro. Biol Reprod 1997; 56: 238-46.
Glo77	Glover J. Causing death and saving lives. Londen: Penguin books, 1977.
G0094	Gook DA, Osborn SM, Boume H, e.a. Fertilization of human oocytes following cryopreservation; normal
	karyotypes and absence of stray chromosomes. Hum Reprod 1994; 9: 684-91.
Gos94	Gosden RG, Baird DT, Wade JC, e.a. Restoration of fertility to oophorectomized sheep by ovarian
	autografts stored at -196 degrees C. Hum Reprod 1994; 9; 597-603.
Gos97	Gosden RG, Rutherford AJ, Norfolk DR. Ovarian banking for cancer patients. Transmission of malignant
	cells in ovarian grafts. Hum Reprod 1997; 12: 403.
GR86	Gezondheidsraad. Commisie Kunstmatige voortplanting. Kunstmatige voortplanting. Den Haag:
	Gezondheidsraad, 1986; publicatie nr 1986/26.
GR88	Gezondheidsraad. Rigter H. De proef op de som. Over onderzoek en evaluatie in de Gezondheidszorg.
	Achtergrond studie bij het advies Grenzen aan de Gezondheidszorg. Den Haag: Gezondheidsraad, 1988;
	publicatie nr A88/1.
GR89	Gezondheidsraad. Commissie Erfelijkheid. Erfelijkheid: maatschappij en wetenschap. Den Haag:
	Gezondheidsraad, 1989. Publicatie nr 1989/31.
GR92	Gezondheidsraad. Beraadsgroep Geneeskunde. Jaaradvies Gezondheidszorg 1991. Den Haag:
	Gezondheidsraad, 1992; publicatie nr 1991/24.
GR93	Gezondheidsraad. Commissie Medische Keuringen. Keuren en voorspellen. Den Haag: Gezondheidsraad,
	1993; publicatie nr 1993/11.

GR94a	Gezondheidsraad. Commissie screening erfelijke en aangeboren aandoeningen. Genetische screening. Den Haag: Gezondheidsraad, 1994; publicatie nr 1994/22.
GR94b	Gezondheidsraad. Beraadsgroep Gezondheidsethiek en Gezondheidsrecht. Commentaar op het ontwerpverdrag bio-ethiek van de Raad van Europa. Den Haag: Gezondheidsraad, 1994; publicatie nr
GR95	1994/30. Gezondheidsraad. Beraadsgroep Gezondheidsethiek en Gezondheidsrecht. Geslachtskeuze om
GR96	niet-medische redenen. Den Haag: Gezondheidsraad, 1995; publicatie nr 1995/11. Gezondheidsraad. Commissie Herziening Planningsbesluit IVF. ICSI. Den Haag: Gezondheidsraad, 1996; publicatie nr 1996/06.
GR97a	Gezondheidsraad. Commissie Herziening Planningsbesluit IVF. Het Planningsbesluit IVF. Rijswijk: Gezondheidsraad, 1997; publicatie nr 1997/03.
GR97b	Gezondheidsraad. Voorzitter. Onderzoek met embryonale stamcellen. Signalement ten behoeve van aangekondigde wetgeving. Rijswijk: Gezondheidsraad, 1997; publicatie nr 1997/27.
Gri92	Grifo JA, Tang YX, Cohen J, e.a. Pregnancy after embryo biopsy and coamplification of DNA from X and Y chromosomes. JAMA 1992; 268(6): 727-9.
Gri94	Grifo JA, Tang YX, Munné S., e.a. Healthy deliveries from biopsied human embryos. Hum Reprod 1994; 9: 912-4.
Gri94	Griffin DK, Handyside AH, Harper JC, e.a. Clinical experience with preimplantation diagnosis of sex by dual fluorescent in situ hybridization. J Assist Reprod Genet 1994; 11: 132-43.
Gri94	Grifo JA, Tang YX, Munné S., e.a. Healthy deliveries from biopsied human embryos Hum Reprod 1994; 9: 912-4.
Gri96	Grifo JA, Tang YX, Munné S, e.a. Update in preimplantation genetic diagnosis - Successes, advances, and problems. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol 1996; 8: 135-8.
Hal93	Hall JL, Engel D, Gindoff PR, e.a. Experimental cloning of human polyploid embryos using an artificial zona pellucida. The American Fertility Society conjointly with the Canadian Fertility and Andrology Society, Program Supplement, 1993 Abstracts of the scientific oral and poster sessions, S1.
Han89	Handyside AH, Pattinson JK, Penketh RJ, e.a. Biopsy of human preimplantation embryos and sexing by DNA amplification. Lancet 1989; i: 347-9.
Han90	Handyside AH, Kontogianni EH, Hardy K, e.a. Pregnancies from biopsied human preimplantation embryos sexed by Y-specific DNA amplification. Nature 1990; 344: 768-70.
Han92	Handyside AH, Lesko JG, Tarin JJ, e.a. Birth of a normal girl after in vitro fertilization and preimplantation diagnostic testing for cystic fibrosis. N Engl J Med 1992; 327: 905-9.
Han96	Handyside AH. Preimplantation genetic diagnosis today. Hum Reprod 1996, V1 l, S1: 139-151.
Han97	Handyside AH, Delhanty JDA. Preimplantation genetic diagnosis: strategies and surprises. Trends Genet 1997; 13: 270-5.
Har85	Harris J. The value of life. An introduction to medical ethics. Londen: Routledge, 1985

Har93a	Hartogh den GA. Kun je een zygote liefhebben? Over de waarde van het leven en de grenzen van de
	morele gemeenschap. Rede uitgesproken op 24 september 1993 bij de aanvaarding van het ambt van
	bijzonder hoogleraar in de ethische aspecten van de gezondheidszorg. Universiteit van Amsterdam.
	Utrecht: Stichting Socrates, 1993.
Har93b	Hartog-van ter Tholen den RM. Beleidsvorming over het omgaan met embryo's bij politieke en
	maatschappelijke dissensus. In: FWA Brom, BJ van den Bergh, AK Huibers (red). Beleid en ethiek.
	Uitgave in samenwerking met het Centrum voor Bio-ethiek en gezondheidsrecht. Assen: Van Gorcum,
	1993: 112-24.
Har94	Hartogh den GA. Experimenten met embryo's: de wet en de wetenschap. Med Contact 1994; 49: 1043-4.
Har95	Harper JC, Coonen E, Handyside AH, e.a. Mosaicism of autosomes and sex chromosomes in
	morphologically normal, monospermic preimplantation human embryos. Prenat Diagn 1995; 15: 41-9.
Har96a	Harper JC, Delhanty JD. Detection of chromosomal abnormalities in human preimplantation embryos
	using FISH. J Assist Reprod Genet 1996; 13: 137-9.
Har96b	Harper JC. Preimplantation diagnosis of inherited disease by embryo biopsy - An update of the world
	figures. J Assist Reprod Genet 1996; 13: 90-5.
Har96c	Hartshorne GM. Fetal ovarian tissue in vitro. Assisted Reprod Rev 1996; 6: 72-82.
Her96	Hermerén G. The nature and status of the embryo: philosophical aspects. Raad van Europa. Third
	Symposium on Bioethics. Medically-assisted procreation and the protection of the human embryo.
	Straatsburg 15-18 December 1996. CDBI/SPK (96) 26.
HFE94	HFEA Donated ovarian tissue in embryo research & assisted conception. Report. HFEA, 1994.
Hol96	Holm P, Walker SK, Seamark RF. Embryo viability, duration of gestation and birth weight in sheep after
	transfer of in vitro matured and in vitro fertilized zygotes cultured in vitro or in vivo. J Reprod Fertil 1996;
	107: 175-81.
Hon96	Honnefelder L. Nature and status of the embryo: philosophical aspects. Council of Europe. Third
	Symposium on Bioethics. Medically-assisted procreation and the protection of the human embryo.
	Strasbourg 15-18 December 1996. CBBI/SPK (96)33.
Hui94	Huisman GJ, Alberda AT, Leerentveld RA, e.a. A comparison of in vitro fertilization results after embryo
	transfer after 2, 3, and 4 days of embryo culture. Fertil Steril 1994; 61: 970-1.
Hur98	Hurst BS, TucKer KE, Awoniyi CA, e.a. Assisted hatching does not enhance success in good prognosis
	patients. J Ass Reprod Genet 1998; 15: 62-6.
Hwa97	Hwang JL, Lin YH, Tsai YL. Pregnancy after immature oocyte donation and intracytoplasmic sperm
	injection. Fertil Steril 1997; 86: 1139-40.
IWG94	International Working Group on Preimplantation Genetics. Newsletter 1994.
IWG96	International Working Group on Preimplantation Genetics. Newsletter 1996.
Jan97	Jansen CAM. Recombinant FSH without GnRH: an oxymoron? In: Jones HW, Lunenfeld B. Evolution in
	ovulation induction and ART: new treatment modalities for the next milennium. Golden CO: Publ Medical
	Education Collaborative, 1997.
Jam94	James RM, West JD. A chimaeric animal model for confined placental mozaicism. Human Genet 1994;
	93: 603-4.

Jar97	Jaroudi KA, Hollanders JMG, Sieck UV, e.a. Pregnancy after transfer of embryos which were generaled
	from in-vitro matured oocytes. Hum Reprod 1997; 12: 857-9.
Joc89	Jochemsen H. Het menselijk embryo als middel. Is het tot stand brengen van menselijke embryo's ten
	behoeve van onderzoek geoorloofd? Med Contact 1989; 44: 466-9.
Jon89	Jones DG. Brain birth and personal identity. J Med Ethics 1989; 14: 173-8.
Jon94	Jones HW Jr, Edwards RG, Seidel GE Jr. On attempts at cloning in the human. Fertil Steril 1994; 61:
	423-6.
Kar96	Karlsson JO, Eroglu A, Toth TL, e.a. Fertilization and development of mouse oocytes cryopreserved using
	a theoretically optimized protocol. Hum Reprod 1996; 11: 1296-305.
KEM91	Kerncommissie Ethiek Medisch Onderzoek (KEMO). Kunstmatige voortplanting en
	erfelijkheidsdiagnostiek. In: KEMO. KEMO Jaarverslag 1989 en 1990. Den Haag: Gezondheidsraad 1991; publikatie nr A91/5:9-15.
KEM94	Kerncommissie Ethiek Medisch Onderzoek (KEMO). Advies aan de medisch-ethische toetsingscommissie
	van de Rijksuniversiteit Limburg inzake het protocol 'pre-embryo diagnostiek van erfelijke aandoeningen'.
	Den Haag: Gezondheidsraad, 1994; publikatie nr 1994/K02 (niet openbaar).
Kob97	Kobusch T. Die Entdeckung der Person. Metaphysik der Freiheit und modernes Menschenbild. Darmstadt:
	Wissenschaftliche Buchgesellschaft, 1997.
Kru97	Kruip ThAM, Daas den JHG. In vitro produced and cloned embryos: efects on pregnancy, parturition and
	offspring. Theriogenology 1997; 47: 43-52.
Kui89	Kuitert HM. Mag alles wat kan? Ethiek en medisch handelen. Baarn: Ten Have, 1989.
Kui91	Kuitert HM. De morele status van het embryo. De pauselijke instructie Donum Vitae. In: de Weit GMWR,
	de Beaufort I, red. Op de drempel van het leven. Ethische problemen rond bevruchting, abortus en
	geboorte. Baarn: Ambo, 1991: 48-72; (Reeks Gezondheidsethiek nr 7).
Lan98	Lanzendorf SE, Nehchiri F, Mayer JF, e.a. A prospective, randomized, doublé blind study for the
	evaluation of assisted hatching in patients with advanced maternal age. Hum Reprod 1998; 13: 409-13.
Lat95	Latham KE, Doherty AS, Scott CD, e.a. Mechanistic and developmental aspects of genetic imprinting in
	mammals. Int Rev Cytol 1995; 160: 53-98.
Lee94	Leenen HJJ Handboek Gezondheidsrecht. Deel 1: rechten van mensen in de gezondheidszorg. [Derde
	druk]. Alphen aan den Rijn: Samson/Tjeenk Willink, 1994.
Lee95	Leese HJ. Metabolic control during preimplantation mammalian development. Human Reprod Update
	1995; 1:63-72
Lig97	Lighten AD, Hardy K, Winston RML, e.a. IGF2 is parentally imprinted in human preimplantation
	embryos. Nature Genetics 1997; 15:122-23
LIN88	Prof. dr GA Lindeboominstituut. De status van het menselijk embryo. Ede: Lindeboom Instituut, 1988;
	(Rapport van het Prof. dr GA Lindeboominstituut, nr 1).
Lis97	Lissens W, Sermon K. Preimplantation genetic diagnosis: Current status and new developments. Hum
	Reprod 1997; 12: 1756-61.
Loc64	Locke J. An essay concerning human understanding. Londen: Fontana, Collins, 1964.

Loc88	Lockwood M. Warnock versus Powell (and Harradine); when does potentiality count? Bioethics 1988; 2: 187-13.
Lon96	Lonergan P, Carolan C, van Langendonckt A, e.a. Role of epidermal growth factor in bovine oocyte
	maturation and preimplantation embryo development in vitro. Biol Reprod 1996; 54: 1420-9.
Mac94	Macklin R. Splitting embryo's on the slippery slope: ethics and public policy. Kennedy Inst Ethics J 1994;
	4: 209-25.
Man96	Mancuso S, Caruso A, Lanzone A. Preimplantation diagnosis for older mothers. Ethical and biological
M 06	problems of the preimplantation genetic diagnosis for older mothers. Hum Reprod 1996; 11: 2349-51.
Mar96	Martino A, Songsasen N, Leibo SP. Development into blastocysts of bovine oocytes cryopreserved by ultra-rapid cooling. Biol Reprod 1996; 54: 1059-69.
Mau96	Mauron A. What developments of human embryo research would be philosophically challenging? In:
	Evans D, Pickering N, red. Conceiving the embryo. Ethics, law and practice in human embryology. Den
N. CO.4	Haag: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 1996: 283-96.
McC94	McCormick RA. Blastomere separation. Some concerns. Hastings Cent Rep 1994; 24: 14-6.
McL89	McLaren A. IVF: regulation or prohibition? Nature 1989; 342: 469-70.
McL96	McLaren A. Research on embryos in vitro. The various types of research. Council of Europe. Third symposium on bioethics. Medically assisted procreation and the protection of the embryo. Strasbourg
	15-18 December 1996. CDBI/SPL (96) 22.
McL97	McLaren A. A note on "totipotency". Biomedical ethics. Newslett Eur Network Biomed Ethics (Zentrum
14 00	fur Ethik in den Wissenschaften der Universitat Tubingen) 1997; 2: 7-8.
Men90	Menezo YJ, Guerin JF, Czyba JC. Improvement of human early embryo development in vitro by coculture on monolayers of Vero cells. Biol Reprod 1990; 42: 301-6.
Mer96	Mermillod P, Lonergan P, Carolan C, e.a. Maturation ovocytaire in vitro chez les ruminants domestiques.
	Contracept Fertil Sexual 1996; 24: 552-8.
Mie93	Miedzybrodska Z, Templeton T, Dean J, e.a. Preimplantation diagnosis or chorionic villius biosy?
	Women's attitudes and preferences. Hum Reprod 1993; 8: 2192-6.
Mug93	Muggleton-Harris AL, Braude PR. Preimplantation diagnosis of genetic disease. Curr Opin Obstet Gynecol 1993; 5: 600-5.
Mun93	Munné S, Lee A, Rosenwaks Z, e.a. Diagnosis of major chromosome aneuploidies in human
	preimplantation embryos. Hum Reprod 1993; 8: 2185-91.
Mun94	Munné S, Weier HU, Grifo J, e.a. Chromosome mosaicism in human embryos. Biol Reprod 1994; 51: 373-9.
Mun95a	Munné S, Alikani M, Tomkin G, e.a. Embryo morphology, developmental rates, and maternal age are
	correlated with chromosome abnormalities. Fertil Steril 1995; 64: 382-91.
Mun95b	Munn6 S, Sultan KM, Weier HU, e.a. Assessment of numeric abnormalities of X, Y, 18, and 16
	chromosomes in preimplantation human embryos before transfer. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1995; 172: 1191-9.
Mun95c	Munne S, Dailey T, Sultan KM, e.a. The use of first polar bodies for preimplantation diagnosis of aneuploidy. Hum Reprod 1995; 10: 1014-20.

81 Literature

Mun95d	Munné S, Alkani A, Tomkin G, e.a. Embryo morphology, developmental rates, and maternal age are correlated with chromosome abnormalities. Fertil Steril 1995; 64: 382-91.
NAB94	National Advisory Board on Ethics in Reproduction (NABER). Report on human cloning through embryo splitting: An amber light. Kennedy Inst Ethics J 1994; 4: 251-82.
Nag96	Nagy ZP, Cecile J, Liu J, e.a. Pregnancy and birth after intracytoplasmic sperm injection of in vitro matured germinal-vesicle stage oocytes: case report. Fertil Steril 1996; 65: 1047-50.
Nay94	Nayudu PL. In-vitro growth of oocytes. The use of immature human oocytes for reproductive technology: potential risks ans benefits. Hum Reprod 1994; 9: 1585-88.
New96	Newton H, Aubard Y, Rutherford A, e.a. Low temperature storage and grafting of human ovarian tissue. Hum Reprod 1996; 11: 1487-91.
NIH94	National Institutes of Health. Final report of the Human Embryo Research Panel. Bethesda: NIH, 1994.
Okt98	Oktay K, Newtin H, Aubard Y, et al. Cryopreservation of immature human oocytes and ovarian tissue. An emerging technology? Fertil Steril 1998; 69: 1-7.
Par96	Partridge RJ. Leese HJ. Consumption of amino acids by bovine preimplantation embryos. Reprod Fertil Develop 1996; 8: 945-50
Par97	Park SE, Son WY, Lee SH, e.a. Chromosome and spindle configurations of human oocytes matured in
	vitro after Cryopreservation at the germinal vesicle stage. Fertil Steril 1997; 68: 920-6.
Pau97	Paul S. Genetic Testing: sliding down the slippery slope? Biomedical Ethics. Newslett Eur Network
	Biomed Ethics (Zentrum fur Ethik in den Wissenschaften der Universitat Tubingen) 1997; 2: 69-72.
Per91	Pergament E. Preimplantation diagnosis: a patient perspective. Prenat Diagn 1991; 11: 493-500.
Pic95	Picketing SJ, Muggleton-Harris AL. Reliability and accuracy of polymerase chain reaction amplification
	of two unique target sequences from biopsies of cleavage-stage and blastocyst-stage human embryos. Hum Reprod 1995; 10: 1021-9.
Pie97	Pierce KB, Michalopoulos J, Kiessling AA, e.a. Preimplantation development of mouse and human
	embryos biopsied at cleavage stages using a modified displacement technique. Hum Reprod 1997; 12: 351-6.
RCN93	Royal Commission on new reproductive technologies. Proceed with Care. Final Report of the Royal
	Commission on new reproductive technologies. Ottawa: Communications Group Publishing, 1993.
Rei93	Reinders JS. De bescherming van het ongeboren leven. Morele en godsdienstige overwegingen bij
	experimenten met menselijke embryo's. Baarn: Ten Have 1993.
Rei92	Reinders JS. Moeten wij gehandicapt leven voorkomen? Preadvies uitgebracht ten behoeve van de
	jaarvergadering van de Nederlandse Vereniging vor Bioethiek (NVBE) op 14 juni 1996. Utrecht: NVBE, 1996.
Rei97	Reichlin M. The argument from potential: a reappraisal. Bioethics 1997; 11: 1-23.
Reu96	Reubinoff BE, Shushan A. Preimplantation diagnosis in older patients. To biopsy or not to biopsy? Hum
	Reprod 1996; 11:2071-5.
Rob86	Robertson JA. Embryos, families and procreative liberty: the legal structure of the new reproduction. Southern Cal Law Rev 1986; 59: 933-1041.

Rob94	Robertson JA. Children of choice. Freedom and the new reproductive technologies. Princeton NJ: Princeton University Press, 1994.
Rob95	Robertson JA. Symbolic issues in embryo-research. Hastings Center Rep 1995; 25: 37-8
Rus97	Russell JB, Knezevich KM, Fabian, e.a. Unstimulated immature oocyte retrieval: early versus
	midfollicular endometrial priming. Fertil Steril 1997; 67: 616-20.
Sch94	Schoolcraft WB, Schlenker T, Gee M, e.a. Assisted hatching in the treatment of poor prognosis in vitro
	fertilization candidates. Fertil Steril 1994; 62: 551-4.
Sch95	Schoolcraft WB, Schlenker T, Jones GS, e.a. In vitro fertilization in women age 40 and older: the impact
	of assisted hatching. J Assist Reprod Genet 1995; 12: 581-4.
Sch96a	Schulman JD, Black SH, Handyside A, e.a. Preimplantation genetic testing for Huntington disease and
	certain other dominantly inherited disorders. Clin Genet 1996; 49: 57-8.
Sch96b	Scholtes MCW, Zeilmaker GH. A prospective, randomized study of embryo transfer results after 3 or 5
	days of embryo culture in in vitro fertilization Fertil Steril 1996; 65: 1245-48.
Sch96c	Schramm RD, Bavister BD. Development of in-vitro-fertilized primate embryos into blastocysts in a
	chemically defined, protein-free culture medium. Hum Reprod 1996; 11: 1690-7.
Sha96	Shaw JM, Bowles J, Koopman P, e.a. Fresh and cryopreserved ovarian tissue samples from donors with
	lymphoma transmit the cancer to graft recipients. Hum Reprod 1996; 11: 1668-73.
Sha97	Shaw J, Trounson AO. Oncological implications in the replacement of ovarian tissue Hum Reprod 1997;
	12: 403-5.
Sim95	Simon C, Pellicer A, Polan ML. Interleukin-1 system corstalk between embryo and endometrium
	implantation, Human Reprod 1995; 10 (Suppl 2): 43-54.
Sin84	Singer P, Wells D. The reproductive revolution. New ways of making babies. Oxford: Oxford University
	Press, 1984.
Sin90	Singer P, Dawson K. IVF technology and the argument from potential. In: Singer P, Kuhse H, Buckle S,
	red, e.a. Embryo Experimentation. Cambridge, New York: Cambridge University Press, 1990: 176-89
Son96	Son WY, Park SB, Lee KA. Effects of 1,2-propanediol and freezing-thawing on the in vitro developmental
	capacity of human immature oocytes. Fertil Steril 1996; 66: 995-9.
Sou96a	Soussis I, Harper JC, Kontogianni E, e.a. Pregnancies resulting from embryos biopsied for preimplantation
	diagnosis of genetic disease: biochemical and ultrasonic studies in the first trimester of pregnancy. J Assist
	Reprod Genet 1996; 13: 254-8.
Sou96b	Soussis I, Harper JC, Handyside AH, e.a. Obstetric outcome of pregnancies resulting from embryos
	biopsied for pre-implantation diagnosis of inherited disease. Br J Obstet Gynaecol 1996; 103: 784-8.
Spr89	Spreeuwenberg C. Geen kweek van menselijke vruchten voor research. Med Contact 1989; 44: 463-6.
Stb92	Wet van 29 oktober 1992, houdende regels betreffende bevolkingsonderzoek (Wet op het
	bevolkingsonderzoek). Staatsblad 1992, 611.
Stb96	Wet van 24 mei 1996, houdende regels omtrent het ter beschikking stellen van organen (Wet op de
	orgaandonatie). Staatsblad 1996, nr 370.
Stb97	Wet van 24 oktober 1997, houdende regels betreffende bijzondere verrichtingen op het gebied van de
	gezondheidszorg (Wet op bijzondere medische verrichtingen). Staatsblad 1997, nr 515.

Ste92	Steinbock B. Life before birth. The moral and legal status of embryos and fetuses. Oxford: Oxford
	University Press, 1992.
STG87	Scenario Commission on future heath care technology. Anticipating and assessing heath care technology.
	Vol 1. General considerations and policy conclusions. Dordrecht: Martinus Nijhoff Publishers, 1987.
Str94	Strom CM, Rechitsky S, Wolf G, e.a. Reliability of polymerase chain reaction (PCR) analysis of single
	cells for preimplantation genetic diagnosis. J Assist Reprod Genet 1994; 11: 55-62.
Sue97	Sueka K, Shiokawa S, Miyazaki T,e.a. Integrins and reproductive physiology: expression and modulation
	in fertilization, embryogenesis, and implantation. Fertil Steril 1997; 67:799-811.
Sut93	Sutorius EPhR. Manipuleren met leven. Preadvies Nederlandse Juristen Vereniging. Handelingen Ned
	Jurist Ver 1993; 123 (deel I): 129-329.
Tak92	Takeuchi K, Sandow BA, Morsy M, e.a. Preclinical models for human pre-embryo biopsy of genetic
	diagnosis. 1. Efficiency and normalcy of mouse pre-embryo development after different biopsy techniques.
	Fertil Steril 1992; 57: 425-30.
Tar92	Tarin JJ, Conaghan J, Winston RM, e.a. Human embryo biopsy on the 2nd day after insemination for
	preimplantation diagnosis: removal of a quarter of embryo retards cleavage. Fertil Steril 1992; 58: 970-6,
Tau85	Tauer CA. Personhood and human embryos and fetuses. J Med Philos 1985; 10: 253-66.
Tes92	Testart J. Le désir du gene. Editions Francois Bourin, 1992.
Tes96	Tesarik J, Mendoza C. Genomic imprinting abnormalities: a new potential risk of assisted reproduction.
	Mol Hum Reprod 1996; 2; 295-8.
Tho96	Thompson JG, Duganzich D. Analysis of culture systems for bovine in vitro embryo production reported
	in abstracts of the Proceedings of the International Embryo Transfer Society (1991-1995). Theriogenology 1996; 45: 195.
Tho97	Thompson JG Comparison between in vivo-derived and in vitro-produced pre-elongation embryos from
	dsomestic ruminants. Reprod Fertil Dev 1997; 9: 341-54.
TK95	Tweede Kamer der Staten Generaal. Wijziging van de Wet inzake medische experimenten in verband met
	regels inzake handelingen met menselijke embryo's en geslachtscellen. Brief houdende intrekking van het
	wetsvoorstel en Notitie regelgeving inzake enige handelingen en wetenschappelijk onderzoek met
	embryo's en foetussen. Handelingen Tweede Kamer, vergaderjaar 1994-1995, nr 23 016-7. Den Haag:
	SOU, 1995.
TK95b	Tweede Kamer der Staten Generaal. Beleidsbrief MTA en doelmatigheid van zorg. Handelingen Tweede
	Kamer, vergaderjaar 1994-1995, nr 2416. Den Haag: SOU, 1995.
TK97	Tweede Kamer der Staten Generaal. Vaststelling van de begroting van de uitgaven en de ontvangsten van
	het Ministerie van Volksgezondheid, Welzijn en Sport (XVI) voor het jaar 1998. Brief van de minister van
	VWS aan de Voorzitter van de Tweede Kamer der Staten Generaal. Handelingen Tweede Kamer,
	vergaderjaar 1997-1998, nr 25 600 XVI, nr 44. Den Haag: SDU, 1997.
Tot94a	Toth TL, Lanzendorf SE, Sandow BA, e.a. Cryopreservation of human prophase I oocytes collected from
	unstimulated follicles. Fertil Steril 1994; 61: 1077-82.
Tot94b	Toth L, Stravoula GB, Veeck LL, e.a. Fertilization and in vitro development of cryopreserved human
	prophase I embryos. Fertil Steril 1994; 61: 891-94.

Tro90	Trounson AO. Why do research on human embryos? In: Singer P, Kuhse H, Buckle S, red, e.a. Embryo
	Experimentation. Cambridge, New York: Cambridge University Press, 1990: 14-25.
Tro94	Trounson AO, Wood C, Kausche A. In vitro maturation and the fertilization and developmental
	competence of oocytes recovered from untreated polycystic ovarian patients. Fertil Steril 1994; 62: 353-62
Tro96	Trounson AO, Bongso A, Szell A, e.a. Maturation of human and bovine primary oocytes in vitro for
	fertilization and embryo production. Singapore J of Obstet and Gynaecol 1996; 27:78-84.
Ueh87	Uehm van JFHM, Siebzehnrübl ER, Schuh B, e.a. Birth after cryopreservation of unfertilised oocytes.
	Lancet 1987; i: 752-3.
Ved93	Vedder AH. De-ontologie van de persoon. Over de morele status van het menselijke embryo. In: Brom
	FWA, van den Bergh BJ, Huibers AK, red. Beleid en ethiek. Uitgave in samenwerking met het Centrum
	voor Bio-ethiek en gezondheidsrecht. Assen: Van Gorcum, 1993: 125-37.
Vee85	Veeck LL. Extracorporeal Maturation: Norfolk 1984. Ann NY Acad Sci 1985; 442: 357-67.
Ver90	Verlinsky Y, Ginsberg N, Lifchez A, e.a. Analysis of the first polar body: preconception genetic diagnosis.
	Hum Reprod 1990; 5: 826-9.
Ver91	Verlinsky Y, Cieslak J, Evsikov S, e.a. Effect of subsequent oocyte and blastomere biopsy on
	preimplantation development. Hum reprod 1991; 6 (suppl): 136
Ver93	Verlinsky Y, Handyside A, Simpson JL, e.a. Current progress in preimplantation genetic diagnosis. J
	Assist Reprod Genet 1993; 10: 353-60.
Ver94	Verlinsky Y, Kuliev A. Human preimplantation diagnosis: needs, efficiency and efficacy of genetic and
	chromosomal analysis. Baillieres Clin Obstet Gynaecol 1994; 8: 177-96.
Ver95a	Verlinsky Y, Cieslak J, Freidine M, e.a. Pregnancies following pre-conception diagnosis of common
	aneuploidies by fluorescent in-situ hybridization. Hum Reprod 1995; 10: 1923-7.
Ver95b	Vermeiden JP, Bast A. Antioxidants in IVF culture media. Hum Reprod 1995; 10: 696-8.
Ver96a	Verlinsky Y, Kuliev A. Preimplantation diagnosis of common aneuploidies in infertile couples of
	advanced maternal age. Hum Reprod 1996; 11: 2076-7.
Ver96b	Verlinsky Y, Cieslak J, Freidine M, e.a. Polar body diagnosis of common aneuploidies by FISH. J Assist
	Reprod Genet 1996; 13: 157-62.
Wag98	Wagtendonk van AM, Aerst BJG, Daas den JHG. Abnormal offspring following in vitro production of
	bovine preimplantation embryos. A field study. Theriogenology 49: 883-94.
Wal96	Walker SK, Hartwich KM, Seamark RF. The production of unusually large offspring following embryo
	manipulation: concepts and challenges. Theriogenology 1996: 45: 111-120.
War84	Committee of inquiry into human fertilization and embryology. Report of the Comittee of inquiry into
	human fertilization and embryology (Warnock report). London: Her Majesty's stationary office, 1984.
Wer87	Wert de GMWR In vitro fertilisatie en experimenten met menselijke embryo's. Ethisch-filosofische
	beschouwingen. Alg Ned Tijdschr Wijsb 1987; 79: 210-25.
Wer88	Wert de GMWR. Voortplantingstechnologie en ethiek. In: de Beaufort ID, Dupuis HM, red. Handboek
	Gezondheidsethiek. Assen/Maastricht: van Gorcum, 1988: 427-56.
Wer89	Wert de GMWR Niet-therapeutische experimenten met (pre-)embryo's. Enige ethische kanttekeningen.
	Tijds voor Gezondheidsrecht maart 1989: 74-85.

Wer91	Wert de GMWR. Pre-implantatie diagnostiek, selectieve implantatie en ethiek. In: de Wert GMWR, de
	Beaufort ID, red. Op de drempel van het leven. Ethische problemen rond bevruchting, abortus en geboone.
	Baarn: Ambo, 1991: 75-112; (Reeks Gezondheidsethiek nr 7).
Wer93	Wert de GMWR, Evers JLH. Eiceldonatie: de schaarste voorbij? Ethische overwegingen. Ned Tijdschr
	Geneeskd 1993; 137: 2155-8.
Wer95	Wert de GMWR. Voortplantingstechnologie en ethiek: verschuivende grenzen. II. Ned Tijds Obstet
	Gynaecol 1995; 108: 313-25.
Wer97	Wert de GMWR De dynamiek en ethiek van pre-implantatie genetische diagnostiek. Maastricht: Instituut
	voor Gezondheidsethiek, 1997 (nog te publiceren).
Wet95	Wetzels AMM. Fertilization and embryo development in in vitro co culture. Basic and clinical aspects.
	(Proefschrift). Nijmegen: Katholieke Universiteit Nijmegen, 1995.
Wie89	Wiemer KE, Cohen J, Amborski GF, e.a. In-vitro development and implantation of human embryos
	following culture on fetal bovine uterine fibroblast cells. Hum Reprod 1989; 4: 595-600.
Wri95	Wright RW, Ellington J. Morphological and physiological differences between in vivo- and in vitro
	produced preimplantation embryos from lifestock species. Theriogenology 1995; 44; 1167-89.

- A B C
- The request for an advisory report The Committee Medical terminology used in this advisory report

Annexes

Α

The request for an advisory report

On 24 February 1994, the then State Secretary for Welfare, Health and Cultural Affairs wrote as follows to the Health Council (letter ZZT/TOPAZ/941055):

With a view to updating my policy on artificial reproduction, in terms of the application of section 18 of the Hospitals Act, I hereby request you to inform me about the present level of medical science in this field. In any case, this concerns the In Vitro Fertilization Planning Decree.

I have already received advisory reports from you on artificial reproduction. The interim advisory report that was mainly concerned with the medico-technological aspects of in vitro fertilization was published on 10 October 1984 and was followed on 16 October 1986 by the advisory report on artificial reproduction, which was mainly concerned with in vitro fertilization, artificial insemination using donor sperm, and surrogacy. Your 1991 annual report on health care also focused on reproduction.

One of the measures taken on the basis of your advisory reports was to make the use of in vitro fertilization subject to section 18 of the Hospitals Act. This at present includes the following specific regulations:

- 1 The decree concerning the Hospitals Act's regulations on the designation of institutions, section 1, subsection E.5, in which "laboratories where human embryos are produced and stored" are now designated as hospitals within the scope of the said Act. This makes the compulsory licensing for IVF applicable to all laboratories covered by this description, including private clinics.
- 2 The decree concerning the Hospitals Act's regulations on special procedures and equipment. These regulations prohibit unlicensed hospital facilities from being used for 'in vitro fertilization

techniques, insofar as this involves the production of human embryos outside the body'. With this decree, in vitro fertilization is made subject to the provisions of section 18 of the Hospitals Act for an unspecified period.

3 The In Vitro Fertilization Planning Decree, which regulates the demand for laboratories for in vitro fertilization and the way that demand can be fulfilled. See Netherlands Government Gazette 146, 1989 and, for the amendment decree of 10 November 1989, see Netherlands Government Gazette 102, 1990. During 1990 and 1991, these regulations led to IVF licences being issued to 12 centres, the 8 university hospitals and 4 general hospitals.

The designated IVF centres work on the basis of a treatment protocol, which is submitted to the Medical Inspectorate of Health. Some centres operate joint ventures with transfer hospitals, which have to conform with the relevant treatment protocol. The joint ventures are governed by written joint venture contracts, which are also sent to the Medical Inspectorate of Health. Satellite clinics have also existed for some time now. These operate on the basis of joint ventures that are not covered by the provisions of the Planning Decree.

There has been a sharp increase in the number of treatments over the past few years. In 1991, 7600 treatments were provided, whereas the figure for 1993 was more than 8500. The Planning Decree is based on an estimated maximum of 4500 treatments per year.

Besides the sharp increase in the number of treatments and partly in connection with this, developments have also taken place in the indications for referrals and in IVF technology, or the combination of the two. Current uses include IVF if the man is infertile, if the woman is well over 40, and also in combination with preimplantation diagnostics. There are also variants of artificial fertilization, which use techniques that are comparable with in vitro fertilization.

On the basis of these and other developments, I believe the IVF Planning Decree needs to be updated.

I would like you to produce an advisory report that at least covers the aspects of demand and quality that concern your council, as currently laid down in the IVF Planning Decree. I also request you to consider the type of registration required in terms of content, and any possible research within the scope of either the 5% rule or investigative medicine, insofar as this is relevant for the section-18 regulations. If necessary, updating the regulations may also be considered to include broadening the scope of section 18 of the Hospitals Act to include techniques that are comparable with in vitro fertilization. However, I would err on the side of reticence in subjecting any new techniques to the provisions of section 18, in view of the stringent central regulations the section involves. In my view, section 18 need not be applied wherever self-regulation is working properly.

I would also like to point out the following with regard to the link with future legislation on fertilization techniques. In anticipation of medical ethics legislation, some medico-ethical aspects of in vitro

fertilization are covered by the IVF Planning Decree. I also intend to do likewise in the new regulations, while awaiting the completion of the said legislation, although any such legislation will not necessarily result in the withdrawal of the section-18 regulations. Section 18 regulates different aspects from those of the proposed legislation. After all, the section-18 regulations are concerned with bringing about a concentration, in connection with quality and/or costs. I do not exclude the possibility of the medico-ethical legislation and the section 18-regulations co-existing.

The following questions are based on the above considerations:

- From the point of view of the level of medical science, are there any reasons to broaden the scope of section 18 to include other methods of artificial reproduction and/or the associated research and treatment methods?
- Could you provide an estimate backed up by figures to indicate the demand for IVF and its uses up to at least 1999?
- From the point of view of the level of medical science, are the conditions laid down by the present regulations adequate, with regard to, for example, the indications for referral, quality aspects, and the success percentage? See in particular section IIB of the appendix to the Planning Decree.
- Are there any reasons for changing the present medical registration system in order to enable adequate monitoring?
- Do you believe any policy research or investigative medical research is necessary for particular aspects?
- Could you indicate any possible new ethical or social issues that may relate to the developments being considered?

For the purposes of the advisory report, I request you to appoint Ms CM Trentelman as the advisor for the Ministry.

I would like to receive your advisory report no later than during March 1995.

The State Secretary for Welfare, Health and Cultural Affairs,

(signed) Hans J Simons

B

The Committee

- JW Wladimiroff, *chairman* professor of obstetrics and gynaecology; Dijkzigt University Hospital, Rotterdam
- TAM Te Braake
 health lawyer; University of Amsterdam
- AML Broekhuijsen-Molenaar lawyer; Leiden University
- S Buitendijk
 epidemiologist; TNO Prevention and Health, Leiden
- JDF Habbema professor of medical decision theory; Erasmus University Rotterdam
- CJCM Hamilton
 gynaecologist; Groot Ziekengasthuis, 's-Hertogenbosch
- RM Den Hartog-van ter Tholen, *advisor* Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport
- JP Holm, professor of obstetrics and gynaecology; Groningen University
- CAM Jansen
 gynaecologist; Diaconessenhuis, Voorburg
- MHEC Pieters
 embryologist; Rotterdam University Hospital
- ER teVelde professor of reproductive medicine; Utrecht University Hospital

- J Vermeiden embryologist, University Hospital of the Free University, Amsterdam
- GMWR de Wert medical ethicist; Institute for Bioethics, Maastricht; Erasmus University, Rotterdam JGM Aartsen, *scientific secretary* Health Council, Rijswijk
- WJ Dondorp, *scientific secretary* Health Council, Rijswijk

The Committee sought advice from:

- JPM Geraedts professor of genetics and cell biology; Maastricht University
- R Gosden professor of reproductive biology; University of Leeds (UK).

Secretarial and administrative assistance: M Weurman-Ubels.

Medical terminology used in this advisory report

Allele

С

A chromosomal pair contains two genes for each genetic characteristic. The two genes, one from each parent, may differ in their form and are known as alleles. When the alleles are identical the individual is known as a homozygote (for the characteristic concerned), and when different as a heterozygote.

Aneuploidy

A condition in which the number of chromosomes in the cells differs from the normal number. In most cases the condition occurs because the two halves of a chromosomal pair have not divided correctly during reduction division*. This results in a chromosome that ought to occur in somatic cells in pairs occurring instead as a single chromosome (monosomy) or in triplicate (trisomy). A familiar example of the latter is trisomy 21: Down's syndrome. The condition in which all chromosomes occur in triplicate is known as triploidy. Triploidy usually occurs because the oocyte is not fertilized by one but by two sperm cells.

Autosomal recessive hereditary condition

A monogenic* condition caused by an abnormal gene on one of the autosomes (= all chromosomes with the exception of the sex chromosomes). The word recessive indicates that the mutation in question

95 Medical terminology used in this advisory report

has to occur on both alleles* of the gene in order to be expressed. In dominant hereditary conditions, the abnormality is always expressed if the mutation is present.

Blastocyst

Name given to the embryo at the stage before implantation. A cavity forms (blastocoele) with a surface layer of cells (trophoblast) on the outside, and a cell mass (embryoblast) on the inside. The tissues of the embryo proper develop from the inner cell mass. The cells of the trophoblast contribute to the development of supporting tissues, including the placenta. Human embryos reach the blastocyst stage approximately 5 to 6 days after fertilization.

Blastomere

Name given to the cells that make up the embryo during the cleavage stage. See under embryonic development.

Chromosomal abnormalities

Abnormality in the normal chromosomal pattern in the cells. Numerical abnormalities involve an abnormal number of chromosomes (see under aneuploidy). Structural chromosomal abnormalities are caused because breaks that occur in the chromosomal material fail to repair properly. Various types of abnormalities may arise depending on the number and location of the breaks.

Crossing over

The first reduction division of the gametes produces two daughter cells (including the first polar body* in the case of female gametes) each of which contains half the genetic material of the parent cell. Alleles* may be exchanged between the two halves of the chromosomal pair during the division of the genetic material. This process is called crossing over.

Embryo

The name given to the developing organism until eight weeks from conception, after which it is referred to as a foetus up to the time of birth. During the first fourteen days of an embryo's development the name 'pre-embryo' is sometimes used (but not in this advisory report).

Embryonic development

Until implantation in the uterine wall, the embryo* passes through the following stages of development. The fusion of the gametes produces a zygote. This is followed by the cleavage stage, in which the number of cells (blastomeres) increases rapidly, without the embryo growing in size. When it consists of 12 to 16 cells, it is referred to as a morula (3 to 4 days after fertilization). An *in vivo* embryo is then on the point of reaching the womb. The morula develops into the blastocyst* (5 to 6 days after fertilization). Implantation can follow once the embryo has grown out of the oolemma *(hatching)*. In this process, the outer cells (trophoblast) penetrate the mucous membrane of the uterine wall, to assist in the formation of the placenta. Implantation (nidation) begins on approximately the 7th day after fertilization and is only completed around the 14th day. The primitive streak, which indicates the axis of the embryo, forms shortly thereafter in the inner cell mass.

Genomic imprinting

Modification of the DNA that results in the expression of certain genes being determined by the allele* from either the father or from the mother. A disturbance of *genomic imprinting* can result in various developmental defects, some of which only come to light later in life. There is still a lot of scientific controversy about the course and significance of the *genomic imprinting* process.

Sex-linked (recessive) hereditary condition

A monogenic* condition caused by an abnormal gene on the X- (or Y-) chromosome. If the mother is a carrier of a condition linked to the X- chromosome, she has a one in two risk of passing on the mutated gene. Girls who inherit the mutation will not develop the condition but will be carriers; boys with the gene always develop the condition itself.

Cleavage

See under embryonic development.

Monogenic condition

Hereditary condition based on a mutation of a single gene.

Mosaicism

Name given to the situation in which an embryo exhibits groups of cells of a different chromosomal composition.

Nidation

Implantation; see under embryonic development

Polar body

The first polar body is produced as a result of the first meiotic division* as a sister cell of the oocyte (secondary oocyte). It degenerates upon fertilization. The oocyte completes the second reduction division immediately after penetration by the sperm cell, and the *second* polar body is produced.

Recessive hereditary condition

Monogenic* condition that produces disease symptoms in an individual who has received the associated gene mutation from both parents. The mutation must be present on both alleles* of the gene in order to be expressed.

Meiotic division

A special type of cell division which results in the gametes having half of the number of chromosomes that is normal for somatic cells. This occurs in two stages: the first and second meiotic division.

Trophoblast

See under blastocyst.